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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Good evening, ladies
 2  and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order this
 3  public hearing today, Tuesday, June 20th, 2017 at
 4  7 p.m.  My name is Robin Stein.  I'm Chairman of
 5  the Connecticut Siting Council.
 6                 Other members of the Council
 7  present are Mr. Hannon, designee from the
 8  Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;
 9  Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder; and
10  Mr. Lynch.  Members of the staff present are
11  Attorney Melanie Bachman, our Executive Director;
12  and Robert Mercier, our siting analyst.
13                 This is a continuation of a public
14  hearing that began at 3 p.m. this afternoon.
15  Copies of the hearing program and the Council's
16  citizen guide to Siting Council procedures are
17  available for members of the public.
18                 This hearing is held pursuant to
19  the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut
20  General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative
21  Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland
22  Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon
23  Wireless for a certificate of environmental
24  compatibility and public need for the
25  construction, maintenance and operation of a
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 1  telecommunications facility located at 515
 2  Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This
 3  application was received by the Council on
 4  April 21st of this year.
 5                 This application is governed by the
 6  Telecommunications Act of 1996 which is
 7  administered by the Federal Communications
 8  Commission.  This act prohibits the Council from
 9  considering the health effects of radiofrequency
10  emissions on human health and wildlife to the
11  extent the emissions from towers are within the
12  federal acceptable safe limits standard, which
13  standard is also followed by the State Department
14  of Public Health.
15                 The federal act also prohibits this
16  Council from discriminating between and amongst
17  providers of functionally equivalent services.
18  This means that if one carrier already provides
19  service for an area, other carriers have the right
20  to compete and provide service in the same area.
21                 The applicant published notice of
22  the filing of the application to the Council in
23  the Connecticut Post on April 18, 2017, and
24  April 19, 2017.  The Council's legal notice of the
25  date and time of this hearing was published in the
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 1  Easton Courier on May 18, 2017.  Upon this
 2  Council's request the applicant erected a sign at
 3  the proposed site so as to inform the public of
 4  the name of applicant, type of facility, hearing
 5  date and location and contact information for the
 6  Council.
 7                 This afternoon members of the
 8  Council, staff and public personally conducted a
 9  field review of the proposed site in order to
10  observe firsthand the potential effects of the
11  proposal.
12                 This hearing session tonight has
13  been reserved for the public to make short
14  statements into the record.  These public
15  statements are not subject to questions from
16  parties or the Council, and members of the public
17  making statements may not ask questions of the
18  parties or Council.  These statements will become
19  part of the record for Council consideration.
20  There's a sign-up sheet next to the podium in the
21  rear for those who would like to participate.
22                 As a reminder to all,
23  off-the-record communication with a member of the
24  Council or a member of the Council staff upon the
25  merits of this application is prohibited by law.
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 1                 I wish to note that parties -- I
 2  think there's only one party who I don't see --
 3  are not allowed to participate in the public
 4  comment session.
 5                 I also wish to note for those who
 6  are here and for the benefit of your friends and
 7  neighbors who are unable to join us, that you or
 8  they may send written statements to the Council
 9  within 30 days of the date hereof, and such
10  written statements will be given the same weight
11  as if spoken at the hearing.
12                 We ask each person making a public
13  statement in this proceeding to confine his or her
14  statements to the subject matter before the
15  Council and to avoid unnecessary repetition so
16  that we may hear all of the concerns that you have
17  and your neighbors have.
18                 Again, please be advised that the
19  Council cannot answer questions from the public
20  about the proposal.  A verbatim transcript will be
21  made of this hearing and deposited at the Easton
22  and Fairfield Town Clerk's offices for the
23  convenience of the public.
24                 Before calling on the members of
25  the public to make statements, I request that the
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 1  applicant make a very brief presentation
 2  describing the facility.
 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Thank you,
 4  Chairman.  Members of the Council, the public, my
 5  name is Ray Vergati.  I'm the Regional Manager for
 6  Homeland Towers.
 7                 Just by way of brief introduction
 8  on how we arrived here, Homeland has been engaged
 9  in this project for the better of five years and
10  working with the Town of Easton.  We did go
11  through an exhaustive town process through the
12  board of selectmen, P and Z -- eight, twenty-four,
13  four votes -- input from the Council over the
14  years.
15                 Homeland then ended up -- in
16  addition to that, the Town did also put this out
17  to an RFP.  Homeland was awarded that RFP and
18  eventually signed a lease with Easton for a
19  proposed facility.
20                 So I what have before me here is a
21  site plan, which is prepared by All Points
22  Technology.  They are the A and E on the project,
23  and it's an overview of the actual parcel.  The
24  parcel itself has an address of 515 Morehouse
25  Road.  The town of Easton is the owner of the
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 1  property.  It's an R-3 zone.  The acreage size of
 2  the parcel is 104.4 acres in size.
 3                 We are proposing a facility in the
 4  southern portion of the property.  For bearings,
 5  this is the compound location.  This is Staples
 6  Elementary School.  We are proposing vehicular
 7  access to come in off Morehouse Road on the
 8  existing drive that's used right now to access the
 9  playing fields.
10                 That road itself is 1650 feet long.
11  We would then take it all the way into the DPW
12  storage facility yard, and having a new access
13  drive going to the tower compound, the new access
14  drive would be approximately 315 feet in length.
15                 The compound itself is located just
16  into the wooded treeline beyond a stone well.  We
17  have a lease area with the Town of approximately
18  70 by 80, but the compound itself is 70 by 70.
19                 For setback purposes, the closest
20  residents would be to the east at 753 feet away.
21  That address is 418 Morehouse Road.  The Staples
22  Elementary School is approximately 2100 feet to
23  the north.  The closest wetland is 322 feet to the
24  east.
25                 And there's an animal shelter.  And
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 1  I misspoke earlier, Mr. Mercier.  That animal
 2  shelter is actually on the same parcel.  The town
 3  actually owns another parcel to the south and the
 4  way it's laid out it looks like it's the animal
 5  shelter, but it is on the same parcel.  And we're
 6  about 320 feet from the animal shelter.
 7                 We are proposing a structure with a
 8  height of 150 feet.  It's currently proposed as a
 9  stealth monopine.  There would be a seven-foot
10  faux top of branches on top of the tower.
11                 Verizon is a co-applicant, also
12  known as Cellco on this application.  And Verizon
13  would be proposing their antennas at an antenna
14  centerline of 145 feet.  They are proposing 12
15  panel antennas, 9 remote radio heads and then they
16  have equipment at the base of the tower within the
17  70-by-70 fenced compound.
18                 Verizon's equipment at grade would
19  consist of a steel platform probably 9 and a half
20  feet by 16 feet.  On that platform they would
21  house three cabinets, two of those being radio
22  cabinets.  A third cabinet being a radio -- I'm
23  sorry, a battery backup rack.
24                 On the platform itself would be a
25  generator, a 20 kW generator which serves as a
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 1  backup generation source for their equipment
 2  strictly to fuel, or to back up the generator --
 3  I'm sorry, the radio batteries.  And that
 4  generator is proposed as diesel right now.
 5                 It should be noted that the town
 6  public safety is also proposing to use this
 7  facility.  Currently fire, police and EMS would
 8  like to install each a 7-foot VHF antenna at the
 9  very top of the tower at a mounting height of 150.
10  They're also proposing 2 microwave dishes 2 feet
11  in diameter, again at a mounting feet of 150.
12  Public safety is also showing to be installing
13  another 7-foot VHF antenna as a spare at the
14  75-foot at center as well as a ten-foot antenna at
15  the 95-foot mounting height.
16                 Everything would be concealed
17  within the branches of the monopine.  When I say,
18  concealed, the antennas would not extrude out past
19  the branches themselves.
20                 I think that pretty much covers the
21  layout of the site plan and the compound.  I turn
22  it back to the councilmembers.
23                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Again,
24  if anyone who has come in and has not signed up,
25  there's a sign-up sheet next to the podium.
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 1                 I will now call from those who have
 2  signed up, and I apologize in advance if I
 3  mispronounce your name.
 4                 The first person on the list is Bob
 5  Lessler. Bob Lessler.
 6                 ROBERT LESSLER:  Thank you.  I do
 7  have a written copy of my remarks.  I don't know
 8  if it's appropriate to offer those to you, or just
 9  go verbal.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.  You can.
11                 ROBERT LESSLER:  Good evening.  My
12  name is Bob Lessler.  I live at 55 Gate Ridge Road
13  in Easton.  I am a member of our town's board of
14  selectmen.  I've served in that capacity almost
15  continuously since 1997.
16                 Almost from the start of my time on
17  the board of selectmen the issue of no or poor
18  cellphone coverage over vast swaths of our town
19  has been a problem.  That's why I'm very pleased
20  to have the Siting Council here today to conduct a
21  hearing on whether to authorize a cell tower to
22  serve our community, and that's why I am pleased
23  to offer my enthusiastic endorsement to the
24  proposal for the cell tower on the Morehouse Road
25  property.
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 1                 Even in my first years on the board
 2  of selectmen everyone in Easton understood that we
 3  had inadequate cellphone coverage in town.  The
 4  difference between then and now is that then
 5  people viewed cellphones as a novelty or a toy.
 6                 Many people felt that we didn't
 7  need to expand cellphone coverage just so a few
 8  people could have, quote, unquote, the newest
 9  thing, particularly if it meant having an ugly,
10  possibly unhealthy tower in our midst.  Today
11  people understand cellphone coverage, if not truly
12  a necessity, is woven into the fabric of virtually
13  everyone's everyday life.  Today most Eastonites
14  acknowledge that cellphone are ubiquitous and
15  elemental.
16                 In preparing for tonight's meeting
17  I looked over some letters and public comments I
18  made 15 or so years ago when this battle raged as
19  a private landowner offered their property for a
20  cell tower.  Attitudes do seem to have softed
21  based on my conversations with folks more
22  recently.
23                 Then many people felt
24  comfortable taking or leaving the idea of better
25  cellphone coverage.  People were more concerned
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 1  about the impact of a cell tower on community
 2  visuals, how cellphones made people in Easton feel
 3  too modern, that the absence of decent cellphone
 4  coverage said something about our community
 5  remaining a smaller place, a quiet place and an
 6  oasis from contemporary living.
 7                 And of course, people were and
 8  remained worried about the possible health effects
 9  of the cell tower, and I'm sure there are some who
10  still feel that way today.  Indeed I suspect you
11  will hear disproportionately from those holding
12  those sentiments tonight.
13                 However, I'm here to tell you that
14  this -- that we need this expanded coverage.  Most
15  people today want this expanded coverage and we
16  deserve this expanded coverage for Easton.  Today
17  it's not just a matter of having a modern
18  convenience.  It's a matter of great public health
19  and safety concern.
20                 It is unacceptable in 2017 for a
21  town to resist opportunities for improved
22  cellphone coverage when it can be reasonably
23  accommodated.  We must ensure that when there is
24  an emergency help can be summoned.
25                 I can recall back in the -- I think
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 1  it was the late 1990s when a man was stricken by a
 2  heart attack at Veteran's Park here in town.  By
 3  the time help was summoned in this early cellphone
 4  era in a part of town where there was no cellphone
 5  coverage it was too late, and he died.
 6                 Now this proposed tower probably
 7  won't provide coverage to Veteran's Park, but it
 8  will reach the Morehouse Road property where most
 9  of our athletic fields are housed, and it will
10  reach most of our other public spaces in town.
11                 Once this tower is built a person
12  in a similar health emergency would have a much
13  better chance of being saved because help could be
14  contacted more quickly.  As a town official I
15  think it would be malpractice for me not to
16  support the chance to make that happen.
17                 Just as people in an earlier era
18  got used to electric wires running high above
19  their heads, and just as people came to accept
20  drainage grades in roads, today people must accept
21  cellphone towers.  Hopefully someday soon new
22  technology, less obtrusive technology will replace
23  these unsightly towers.
24                 Indeed our board of selectmen spent
25  about a year studying that very option before we
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 1  agreed to enter our agreement with Homeland
 2  Towers.  What we learned, much to our chagrin, was
 3  that such technology isn't there yet.  Still we
 4  hope we can camouflage this tower so it fits into
 5  the skyline in a somewhat less objectionable way.
 6                 So here we are.  If this site is
 7  suitable and this proposal is sound based on the
 8  parameters that govern your commission please
 9  support the construction of this cell tower and
10  allow the project to go forward as soon as
11  possible.
12                 Thank you very much.
13                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
14  Joseph -- is it Paczek?  And if you could spell
15  your name for the stenographer?  Appreciate it.
16                 JOSEPH PACZEK:  Good evening.
17  First name is Joseph, last name is Paczek,
18  P-a-c-z-e-k.  I'm a resident of Easton for going
19  on three years now.  I live on Reilly Road just
20  off of Morehouse.
21                 I'm going to make a statement
22  briefly as a father and as a neighbor of somebody
23  who lives on Reilly Road.  First would be the
24  father.  My son is passing into an age very
25  shortly where he will be driving a vehicle.
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 1                 And once again, I apologize.  I
 2  don't have a prepared speech.  What I'm going to
 3  come up with is going to be very less eloquent
 4  than what he had come up with.  So I just want to
 5  apologize for that in advance.
 6                 There are a lot of wild animals in
 7  the town, which is one of the beauties of this
 8  town.  I love -- love it here.  I absolutely love
 9  it.  I came from Norwalk.  One of the reasons
10  we moved here is because everybody in Norwalk
11  seems to think a fence is the answer to solving
12  your neighborhood problems.
13                 I love the fact that I have acres
14  between me and my neighbor.  I love the fact that
15  my neighbors look out for me.  I love the fact
16  that I look out for my neighbor.  My son will be
17  driving eventually soon on the streets of Easton,
18  and if an animal were to come out in front of him
19  and if he were to swerve away from the animal and
20  hit a tree, I would feel absolutely horrible that
21  he could not pick up a phone to contact emergency,
22  or anybody that would be able to come to help him
23  out, or for any instruction that he would need.
24  So that's just speaking as a father.
25                 As a neighbor, recently there was
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 1  an accident last winter where I could mention the
 2  name.  Is it okay to mention the name of my
 3  neighbor?
 4                 THE CHAIRMAN:  It's up to you.
 5                 JOSEPH PACZEK:  Ann Marie Logan.
 6  She was outside.  She happened to look down at the
 7  front of her stoop and noticed a weed.  She is an
 8  elderly lady.  Went to go get the weed, fell over,
 9  broke her hip, broke her arm, broke her leg.
10                 It took her approximately two
11  hours -- luckily her door was left open.  It took
12  her approximately two hours to drag herself into
13  her home.  When she got into her home she reached
14  over for her purse, being that it was the closest
15  object that was near her that could possibly give
16  her any kind of communication.  Reached in for her
17  cellphone, and guess what?  No signal.
18                 She had to muster up the courage to
19  drag herself over to her kitchen which was
20  probably about another hour to an hour and a half
21  where she finally was able to call for an EMT to
22  come by and to help her.  Nobody should have to
23  suffer like that.
24                 I understand the concerns people
25  have about the health issues, but as he had
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 1  mentioned earlier, it's not a novelty anymore.  It
 2  really is a lifeline, and that's basically all I
 3  would like to say.
 4                 Thank you very much for your time
 5  and I appreciate you holding this hearing.
 6                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, and you
 7  don't have to apologize.  You're very eloquent.
 8                 JOSEPH PACZEK:  Well, thank you.
 9  Thank you very much.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  The next speaker is
11  Gowan Dacey, and if you could spell the last name,
12  too.  Thank you.
13                 GOWAN DACEY:  Good evening.  My
14  name is Gowan Dacey.  Last name is spelled
15  D-a-c-e-y.  I live on Redding Road in Easton,
16  along with my wife and four children.
17                 Before I get into what I intended
18  to say to the commission, and thank you for being
19  here and holding this hearing, I have to interject
20  a comment about what one of our selectmen had to
21  say just two persons prior to my speaking.
22                 Mr. Lessler said that most people
23  in town want this, or want good cellphone
24  coverage.  I don't know if you know this or not,
25  but there has not been a referendum of any kind on
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 1  the question at hand.  So a statement like that is
 2  absolutely conjecture on his part and you should
 3  not consider it as fact.  It simply is not fact.
 4  I cannot say whether most people are against it or
 5  for it.  Nobody can, because there has been a
 6  referendum of any kind.
 7                 And I'm puzzled.  I mean, the
 8  speaker just before me spoke about a coverage
 9  issue or two, but I'm very puzzled.  We live in
10  the southwestern part of Easton right at the
11  Fairfield border.  We, all of us in my family have
12  Verizon, and the coverage is very good there.
13                 The coverage is very good on the
14  fields at Morehouse.  I happen to be a referee for
15  our soccer league in town, and I wouldn't do that.
16  I wouldn't volunteer, nor would I want children to
17  recreate there if the coverage was nonexistent,
18  and it isn't.
19                 I've had instances where I've had
20  injured players and I've had to oversee calling
21  for their care, and it has come very quickly
22  because there was coverage and it was fine and the
23  help came very quickly.
24                 I keep hearing people say that
25  coverage is spotty or even nonexistent in Easton.
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 1  Well, I've seen the coverage maps that were
 2  presented prior to this hearing and perhaps you
 3  saw it earlier today.  But one of the areas that
 4  claim to be of very poor coverage is exactly where
 5  I live.
 6                 I'm not on a hill.  Redding Road is
 7  a flat major thoroughfare in Easton and the
 8  coverage is great there.  I'm not sure that what
 9  you're hearing about spotty or nonexistent
10  coverage is entirely accurate.
11                 But the point I wanted to bring up
12  to you is to read to you a letter that I wrote to
13  our local newspaper in early March concerning the
14  cell tower and how our town has approached it, at
15  least from the board of selectmen's perspective.
16                 The letter reads, at their
17  February 16th board of selectmen meeting, the
18  board of selectmen unanimously voted to lower the
19  previously contracted Homeland Towers rent over a
20  minimum of a ten-year lease term.
21                 The initial reduction is 10 percent
22  with a 33 percent reduction in the prescribed
23  annual incremental increases that will eventually
24  reduce Homeland Towers rent by 18 percent.  Now
25  that was the rent that they initially agreed upon.


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 22


 1                 Easton Courier readers know that
 2  Homeland Towers is the company chosen unilaterally
 3  by the board of selectmen to construct a hideous
 4  potential health hazard in the form of a cell
 5  tower on Easton's Morehouse Road property, a cell
 6  tower that was vigorously opposed by a majority of
 7  attendants at public meetings and hearings.
 8                 In the face of perhaps Easton's
 9  worst financial crisis the board of selectmen
10  simply folded at a rent reduction request made by
11  Homeland Towers who claimed that market conditions
12  merited a change in their contract with no
13  consideration offered to Easton in return.  The
14  BOS action only benefits Homeland Towers.  It goes
15  on some other stuff, but that's the meat of what I
16  wrote.
17                 And I think this points out this
18  reduction of rent.  And the reduction of rent, as
19  I understand it, was occasion by the fact that
20  Verizon was unwilling to pay the rent that
21  Homeland Towers originally proposed to them.  And
22  Homeland Towers went to our selectmen and said, if
23  we don't get a rent decrease we're not going to be
24  able to successfully manage this tower from a
25  financial standpoint.
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 1                 It points to me, folks, that we're
 2  dealing with a dying technology, one that is
 3  turning out to be a financial albatross and there
 4  will be other -- there are technologies coming up.
 5  I see them every day as I drive around Easton,
 6  these little relay boxes on the towers all on the
 7  phone poles all over town.  Those work.  They give
 8  you coverage wherever you are on your cellphone
 9  because you're near them.
10                 I'm afraid that this -- as you can
11  guess, I'm against the cell tower because I think
12  it represents a last gasp of a dying technology,
13  one that we shouldn't put up to make our town so
14  much less beautiful than it is.
15                 Thank you.
16                 THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all the
17  people that we have on the sign-up list.  Is --
18  oh, I'm sorry.  I didn't see you.  Mr. Becker,
19  sorry.
20                 JEFF BECKER:  That's okay.  I'm
21  Jeff Becker, 5 Cedarhill Road.  I was here earlier
22  for the whole presentation and I understand some
23  of the technology, and having worked as an
24  engineer.
25                 I was told by someone who was
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 1  running for elected office that he was told that
 2  Verizon wanted to get out of their contracts on
 3  these towers because the technology has moved
 4  along.  I wonder how this tower can be cost
 5  justified since much of the coverage is for the
 6  animals in the reservoir lands.
 7                 I had someone drive from Westport
 8  all the way to my house, which is a mile from
 9  here, and they came through the reservoir area on
10  136 where it crosses 58.  Never lost signal,
11  didn't lose signal at the corner of Center Road
12  and 136.  They got all the way up 136 to Orchard
13  down to Bibbons to my house, never lost signal.
14                 Many of these phones now are
15  enabled so that they will auto switch between cell
16  coverage and data networks.  And so I'm not sure
17  how much of this tower is really needed.
18                 I ask the commission a question.
19  Does this tower need any review from the FAA or
20  anyone else since it's in the flightpath from New
21  York airports?  What happens as the mature trees
22  in the area grew up in the signal path, since as I
23  know most of these signals are severely attenuated
24  by leaf coverage?
25                 When I left here this afternoon I
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 1  drove up to the school because I wanted to see
 2  where that balloon was.  You can't see it from
 3  anywhere until you get to the school.  And so if
 4  the tree coverage attenuates the signal, how is
 5  that signal going to get to the town hall, which I
 6  thought was part of the desire here?  It's funny.
 7  When I'm in town hall I see people on their
 8  phones.
 9                 And what happens if the trees grow
10  in that signal path?  Does the town then have to
11  go out and take the tops off?  If I can't see the
12  balloon from town hall and I can't see it from the
13  town garage, how will we get service there?  I'm
14  still not convinced there isn't a better way to do
15  this service as the phones have increased their
16  ability to capture single and antennas clearly
17  have been improved over time.
18                 You know, I was asking the question
19  about bonding.  If Homeland builds this tower and
20  Verizon abandons their lease, who is required to
21  take the tower down?  Are they required to post a
22  bond?  Not a bond based on today's cost, but a
23  bond with a rider that causes the bond to be
24  increased over time?
25                 And what happens if the Town
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 1  suddenly decides since the signal doesn't get down
 2  here to raise the height of the tower?  It's
 3  already in, and suddenly the tower that the
 4  townspeople -- many of whom still don't want,
 5  because many of us really like the way the town
 6  looks.  We don't really want an even taller tower.
 7                 I mean, as it was said earlier, I
 8  believe this tower will tower 70 feet above the
 9  treeline.  That's pretty tall, and it sounds like
10  the commission agrees that it's pretty ugly if it
11  will look like a fake tree.
12                 Those are all my comments.  Thank
13  you.
14                 THE CHAIRMAN:  I think now I have
15  everybody who signed up.  Is there anybody here
16  who has not spoken who wishes to speak?
17                 (No response.)
18                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I think
19  Attorney Baldwin has answers to some of the
20  questions that were posed at the prior hearing.
21                 MR. BALDWIN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.
22  Just a few, I think, homework assignments that we
23  talked about during the afternoon's session, one
24  with respect to the location of the facility and
25  with respect to the type of tower.
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 1                 As we've discussed during those
 2  proceedings, Mr. Vergati did have an opportunity
 3  to speak with the First Selectman following the
 4  afternoon session.  I just thought we would report
 5  back very quickly on those conversations so that
 6  we'd have that information on the record for you.
 7                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Thank you,
 8  Ken.
 9                 So there were two questions raised
10  by councilmembers, one being the design of the
11  facility, monopole versus monopine, stealth
12  monopine.  First Selectman Dunsby said he would
13  certainly consider the option for the design.  He
14  would certainly also discuss it with town
15  officials, be it board of selectmen and P and Z.
16                 The second note that was made was
17  about the potential of moving the compound itself
18  out of the wooded area into the corner of the
19  field.  The First Selectman Adam Dunsby had
20  expressed his preference to keep the facility
21  where it is in the woods.  He felt that the
22  screening at the base of the tower with the trees,
23  existing trees that would remain would offer
24  screening for any equipment at the base only
25  because they weren't quite sure from a land use or
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 1  development perspective how those fields, or open
 2  fields would be utilized in the future.  And he
 3  felt that a tower located where it currently is
 4  would be the best option to stay and remain where
 5  it is.
 6                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
 7                 I'm now going to close the hearing
 8  since we don't have any additional speakers, but
 9  I'd like to announce that briefs or proposed
10  findings of fact may be filed with the Council by
11  either party no later than July 20, 2017.  The
12  submission of briefs or proposed findings of fact
13  are not required by the Council.  Rather, we leave
14  it to the choice of the parties.
15                 Anyone who has not become a party,
16  but who desires to make his or her views known to
17  the Council may file written statements with the
18  Council within 30 days of the date hereof.  The
19  Council will issue draft findings of fact, and
20  thereafter parties may identify errors or
21  inconsistencies between the Council's draft
22  findings of fact and the record, however no new
23  information, no new evidence, no argument, no
24  reply briefs without our permission are permitted.
25                 Copies of this transcript of this
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 1  hearing and also of this afternoon's hearing will
 2  be filed at the Easton and Fairfield Town Clerk's
 3  offices.  And I hereby declare the hearing
 4  adjourned, and thank you all for your
 5  participation.
 6                 (Whereupon, the above proceedings
 7  were concluded at 7:31 p.m.)
 8
 9
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 1                      CERTIFICATE
 2
 3       I hereby certify that the foregoing 29 pages
 4  are a complete and accurate computer-aided
 5  transcription of my original verbatim notes taken
 6  of the Public Hearing in Re:  Docket No. 473,
 7  APPLICATION FROM HOMELAND TOWERS LLC AND CELLCO
 8  PARTNERSHIP D/B/A VERIZON WIRELESS FOR A
 9  CERTIFICATE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND
10  PUBLIC NEED FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE AND
11  OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATION FACILITY LOCATED
12  AT 515 MOREHOUSE ROAD IN EASTON, CONNECTICUT,
13  which was held before ROBIN STEIN, Chairman, at
14  the Easton Public Library, Community Room, 691
15  Morehouse Road, Easton, Connecticut, June 20,
16  2017.
17
18                 ____________________________
19                 Robert G. Dixon, CVR-M 857
20                 Notary Public
21                 BCT Reporting, LLC
22                 PO Box 1774
23                 Bristol, Connecticut  06011
24                 My Commission Expires:  6/30/2020
25
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 1                 THE CHAIRMAN: Good evening, ladies
 2  and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order this
 3  public hearing today, Tuesday, June 20th, 2017 at
 4  7 p.m.  My name is Robin Stein.  I'm Chairman of
 5  the Connecticut Siting Council.
 6                 Other members of the Council
 7  present are Mr. Hannon, designee from the
 8  Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;
 9  Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder; and
10  Mr. Lynch.  Members of the staff present are
11  Attorney Melanie Bachman, our Executive Director;
12  and Robert Mercier, our siting analyst.
13                 This is a continuation of a public
14  hearing that began at 3 p.m. this afternoon.
15  Copies of the hearing program and the Council's
16  citizen guide to Siting Council procedures are
17  available for members of the public.
18                 This hearing is held pursuant to
19  the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut
20  General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative
21  Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland
22  Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon
23  Wireless for a certificate of environmental
24  compatibility and public need for the
25  construction, maintenance and operation of a
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 1  telecommunications facility located at 515
 2  Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This
 3  application was received by the Council on
 4  April 21st of this year.
 5                 This application is governed by the
 6  Telecommunications Act of 1996 which is
 7  administered by the Federal Communications
 8  Commission.  This act prohibits the Council from
 9  considering the health effects of radiofrequency
10  emissions on human health and wildlife to the
11  extent the emissions from towers are within the
12  federal acceptable safe limits standard, which
13  standard is also followed by the State Department
14  of Public Health.
15                 The federal act also prohibits this
16  Council from discriminating between and amongst
17  providers of functionally equivalent services.
18  This means that if one carrier already provides
19  service for an area, other carriers have the right
20  to compete and provide service in the same area.
21                 The applicant published notice of
22  the filing of the application to the Council in
23  the Connecticut Post on April 18, 2017, and
24  April 19, 2017.  The Council's legal notice of the
25  date and time of this hearing was published in the
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 1  Easton Courier on May 18, 2017.  Upon this
 2  Council's request the applicant erected a sign at
 3  the proposed site so as to inform the public of
 4  the name of applicant, type of facility, hearing
 5  date and location and contact information for the
 6  Council.
 7                 This afternoon members of the
 8  Council, staff and public personally conducted a
 9  field review of the proposed site in order to
10  observe firsthand the potential effects of the
11  proposal.
12                 This hearing session tonight has
13  been reserved for the public to make short
14  statements into the record.  These public
15  statements are not subject to questions from
16  parties or the Council, and members of the public
17  making statements may not ask questions of the
18  parties or Council.  These statements will become
19  part of the record for Council consideration.
20  There's a sign-up sheet next to the podium in the
21  rear for those who would like to participate.
22                 As a reminder to all,
23  off-the-record communication with a member of the
24  Council or a member of the Council staff upon the
25  merits of this application is prohibited by law.
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 1                 I wish to note that parties -- I
 2  think there's only one party who I don't see --
 3  are not allowed to participate in the public
 4  comment session.
 5                 I also wish to note for those who
 6  are here and for the benefit of your friends and
 7  neighbors who are unable to join us, that you or
 8  they may send written statements to the Council
 9  within 30 days of the date hereof, and such
10  written statements will be given the same weight
11  as if spoken at the hearing.
12                 We ask each person making a public
13  statement in this proceeding to confine his or her
14  statements to the subject matter before the
15  Council and to avoid unnecessary repetition so
16  that we may hear all of the concerns that you have
17  and your neighbors have.
18                 Again, please be advised that the
19  Council cannot answer questions from the public
20  about the proposal.  A verbatim transcript will be
21  made of this hearing and deposited at the Easton
22  and Fairfield Town Clerk's offices for the
23  convenience of the public.
24                 Before calling on the members of
25  the public to make statements, I request that the
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 1  applicant make a very brief presentation
 2  describing the facility.
 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Thank you,
 4  Chairman.  Members of the Council, the public, my
 5  name is Ray Vergati.  I'm the Regional Manager for
 6  Homeland Towers.
 7                 Just by way of brief introduction
 8  on how we arrived here, Homeland has been engaged
 9  in this project for the better of five years and
10  working with the Town of Easton.  We did go
11  through an exhaustive town process through the
12  board of selectmen, P and Z -- eight, twenty-four,
13  four votes -- input from the Council over the
14  years.
15                 Homeland then ended up -- in
16  addition to that, the Town did also put this out
17  to an RFP.  Homeland was awarded that RFP and
18  eventually signed a lease with Easton for a
19  proposed facility.
20                 So I what have before me here is a
21  site plan, which is prepared by All Points
22  Technology.  They are the A and E on the project,
23  and it's an overview of the actual parcel.  The
24  parcel itself has an address of 515 Morehouse
25  Road.  The town of Easton is the owner of the
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 1  property.  It's an R-3 zone.  The acreage size of
 2  the parcel is 104.4 acres in size.
 3                 We are proposing a facility in the
 4  southern portion of the property.  For bearings,
 5  this is the compound location.  This is Staples
 6  Elementary School.  We are proposing vehicular
 7  access to come in off Morehouse Road on the
 8  existing drive that's used right now to access the
 9  playing fields.
10                 That road itself is 1650 feet long.
11  We would then take it all the way into the DPW
12  storage facility yard, and having a new access
13  drive going to the tower compound, the new access
14  drive would be approximately 315 feet in length.
15                 The compound itself is located just
16  into the wooded treeline beyond a stone well.  We
17  have a lease area with the Town of approximately
18  70 by 80, but the compound itself is 70 by 70.
19                 For setback purposes, the closest
20  residents would be to the east at 753 feet away.
21  That address is 418 Morehouse Road.  The Staples
22  Elementary School is approximately 2100 feet to
23  the north.  The closest wetland is 322 feet to the
24  east.
25                 And there's an animal shelter.  And
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 1  I misspoke earlier, Mr. Mercier.  That animal
 2  shelter is actually on the same parcel.  The town
 3  actually owns another parcel to the south and the
 4  way it's laid out it looks like it's the animal
 5  shelter, but it is on the same parcel.  And we're
 6  about 320 feet from the animal shelter.
 7                 We are proposing a structure with a
 8  height of 150 feet.  It's currently proposed as a
 9  stealth monopine.  There would be a seven-foot
10  faux top of branches on top of the tower.
11                 Verizon is a co-applicant, also
12  known as Cellco on this application.  And Verizon
13  would be proposing their antennas at an antenna
14  centerline of 145 feet.  They are proposing 12
15  panel antennas, 9 remote radio heads and then they
16  have equipment at the base of the tower within the
17  70-by-70 fenced compound.
18                 Verizon's equipment at grade would
19  consist of a steel platform probably 9 and a half
20  feet by 16 feet.  On that platform they would
21  house three cabinets, two of those being radio
22  cabinets.  A third cabinet being a radio -- I'm
23  sorry, a battery backup rack.
24                 On the platform itself would be a
25  generator, a 20 kW generator which serves as a
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 1  backup generation source for their equipment
 2  strictly to fuel, or to back up the generator --
 3  I'm sorry, the radio batteries.  And that
 4  generator is proposed as diesel right now.
 5                 It should be noted that the town
 6  public safety is also proposing to use this
 7  facility.  Currently fire, police and EMS would
 8  like to install each a 7-foot VHF antenna at the
 9  very top of the tower at a mounting height of 150.
10  They're also proposing 2 microwave dishes 2 feet
11  in diameter, again at a mounting feet of 150.
12  Public safety is also showing to be installing
13  another 7-foot VHF antenna as a spare at the
14  75-foot at center as well as a ten-foot antenna at
15  the 95-foot mounting height.
16                 Everything would be concealed
17  within the branches of the monopine.  When I say,
18  concealed, the antennas would not extrude out past
19  the branches themselves.
20                 I think that pretty much covers the
21  layout of the site plan and the compound.  I turn
22  it back to the councilmembers.
23                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.  Again,
24  if anyone who has come in and has not signed up,
25  there's a sign-up sheet next to the podium.
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 1                 I will now call from those who have
 2  signed up, and I apologize in advance if I
 3  mispronounce your name.
 4                 The first person on the list is Bob
 5  Lessler. Bob Lessler.
 6                 ROBERT LESSLER: Thank you.  I do
 7  have a written copy of my remarks.  I don't know
 8  if it's appropriate to offer those to you, or just
 9  go verbal.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN: Sure.  You can.
11                 ROBERT LESSLER: Good evening.  My
12  name is Bob Lessler.  I live at 55 Gate Ridge Road
13  in Easton.  I am a member of our town's board of
14  selectmen.  I've served in that capacity almost
15  continuously since 1997.
16                 Almost from the start of my time on
17  the board of selectmen the issue of no or poor
18  cellphone coverage over vast swaths of our town
19  has been a problem.  That's why I'm very pleased
20  to have the Siting Council here today to conduct a
21  hearing on whether to authorize a cell tower to
22  serve our community, and that's why I am pleased
23  to offer my enthusiastic endorsement to the
24  proposal for the cell tower on the Morehouse Road
25  property.
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 1                 Even in my first years on the board
 2  of selectmen everyone in Easton understood that we
 3  had inadequate cellphone coverage in town.  The
 4  difference between then and now is that then
 5  people viewed cellphones as a novelty or a toy.
 6                 Many people felt that we didn't
 7  need to expand cellphone coverage just so a few
 8  people could have, quote, unquote, the newest
 9  thing, particularly if it meant having an ugly,
10  possibly unhealthy tower in our midst.  Today
11  people understand cellphone coverage, if not truly
12  a necessity, is woven into the fabric of virtually
13  everyone's everyday life.  Today most Eastonites
14  acknowledge that cellphone are ubiquitous and
15  elemental.
16                 In preparing for tonight's meeting
17  I looked over some letters and public comments I
18  made 15 or so years ago when this battle raged as
19  a private landowner offered their property for a
20  cell tower.  Attitudes do seem to have softed
21  based on my conversations with folks more
22  recently.
23                 Then many people felt
24  comfortable taking or leaving the idea of better
25  cellphone coverage.  People were more concerned
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 1  about the impact of a cell tower on community
 2  visuals, how cellphones made people in Easton feel
 3  too modern, that the absence of decent cellphone
 4  coverage said something about our community
 5  remaining a smaller place, a quiet place and an
 6  oasis from contemporary living.
 7                 And of course, people were and
 8  remained worried about the possible health effects
 9  of the cell tower, and I'm sure there are some who
10  still feel that way today.  Indeed I suspect you
11  will hear disproportionately from those holding
12  those sentiments tonight.
13                 However, I'm here to tell you that
14  this -- that we need this expanded coverage.  Most
15  people today want this expanded coverage and we
16  deserve this expanded coverage for Easton.  Today
17  it's not just a matter of having a modern
18  convenience.  It's a matter of great public health
19  and safety concern.
20                 It is unacceptable in 2017 for a
21  town to resist opportunities for improved
22  cellphone coverage when it can be reasonably
23  accommodated.  We must ensure that when there is
24  an emergency help can be summoned.
25                 I can recall back in the -- I think
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 1  it was the late 1990s when a man was stricken by a
 2  heart attack at Veteran's Park here in town.  By
 3  the time help was summoned in this early cellphone
 4  era in a part of town where there was no cellphone
 5  coverage it was too late, and he died.
 6                 Now this proposed tower probably
 7  won't provide coverage to Veteran's Park, but it
 8  will reach the Morehouse Road property where most
 9  of our athletic fields are housed, and it will
10  reach most of our other public spaces in town.
11                 Once this tower is built a person
12  in a similar health emergency would have a much
13  better chance of being saved because help could be
14  contacted more quickly.  As a town official I
15  think it would be malpractice for me not to
16  support the chance to make that happen.
17                 Just as people in an earlier era
18  got used to electric wires running high above
19  their heads, and just as people came to accept
20  drainage grades in roads, today people must accept
21  cellphone towers.  Hopefully someday soon new
22  technology, less obtrusive technology will replace
23  these unsightly towers.
24                 Indeed our board of selectmen spent
25  about a year studying that very option before we
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 1  agreed to enter our agreement with Homeland
 2  Towers.  What we learned, much to our chagrin, was
 3  that such technology isn't there yet.  Still we
 4  hope we can camouflage this tower so it fits into
 5  the skyline in a somewhat less objectionable way.
 6                 So here we are.  If this site is
 7  suitable and this proposal is sound based on the
 8  parameters that govern your commission please
 9  support the construction of this cell tower and
10  allow the project to go forward as soon as
11  possible.
12                 Thank you very much.
13                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
14  Joseph -- is it Paczek?  And if you could spell
15  your name for the stenographer?  Appreciate it.
16                 JOSEPH PACZEK: Good evening.
17  First name is Joseph, last name is Paczek,
18  P-a-c-z-e-k.  I'm a resident of Easton for going
19  on three years now.  I live on Reilly Road just
20  off of Morehouse.
21                 I'm going to make a statement
22  briefly as a father and as a neighbor of somebody
23  who lives on Reilly Road.  First would be the
24  father.  My son is passing into an age very
25  shortly where he will be driving a vehicle.
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 1                 And once again, I apologize.  I
 2  don't have a prepared speech.  What I'm going to
 3  come up with is going to be very less eloquent
 4  than what he had come up with.  So I just want to
 5  apologize for that in advance.
 6                 There are a lot of wild animals in
 7  the town, which is one of the beauties of this
 8  town.  I love -- love it here.  I absolutely love
 9  it.  I came from Norwalk.  One of the reasons
10  we moved here is because everybody in Norwalk
11  seems to think a fence is the answer to solving
12  your neighborhood problems.
13                 I love the fact that I have acres
14  between me and my neighbor.  I love the fact that
15  my neighbors look out for me.  I love the fact
16  that I look out for my neighbor.  My son will be
17  driving eventually soon on the streets of Easton,
18  and if an animal were to come out in front of him
19  and if he were to swerve away from the animal and
20  hit a tree, I would feel absolutely horrible that
21  he could not pick up a phone to contact emergency,
22  or anybody that would be able to come to help him
23  out, or for any instruction that he would need.
24  So that's just speaking as a father.
25                 As a neighbor, recently there was
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 1  an accident last winter where I could mention the
 2  name.  Is it okay to mention the name of my
 3  neighbor?
 4                 THE CHAIRMAN: It's up to you.
 5                 JOSEPH PACZEK: Ann Marie Logan.
 6  She was outside.  She happened to look down at the
 7  front of her stoop and noticed a weed.  She is an
 8  elderly lady.  Went to go get the weed, fell over,
 9  broke her hip, broke her arm, broke her leg.
10                 It took her approximately two
11  hours -- luckily her door was left open.  It took
12  her approximately two hours to drag herself into
13  her home.  When she got into her home she reached
14  over for her purse, being that it was the closest
15  object that was near her that could possibly give
16  her any kind of communication.  Reached in for her
17  cellphone, and guess what?  No signal.
18                 She had to muster up the courage to
19  drag herself over to her kitchen which was
20  probably about another hour to an hour and a half
21  where she finally was able to call for an EMT to
22  come by and to help her.  Nobody should have to
23  suffer like that.
24                 I understand the concerns people
25  have about the health issues, but as he had
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 1  mentioned earlier, it's not a novelty anymore.  It
 2  really is a lifeline, and that's basically all I
 3  would like to say.
 4                 Thank you very much for your time
 5  and I appreciate you holding this hearing.
 6                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, and you
 7  don't have to apologize.  You're very eloquent.
 8                 JOSEPH PACZEK: Well, thank you.
 9  Thank you very much.
10                 THE CHAIRMAN: The next speaker is
11  Gowan Dacey, and if you could spell the last name,
12  too.  Thank you.
13                 GOWAN DACEY: Good evening.  My
14  name is Gowan Dacey.  Last name is spelled
15  D-a-c-e-y.  I live on Redding Road in Easton,
16  along with my wife and four children.
17                 Before I get into what I intended
18  to say to the commission, and thank you for being
19  here and holding this hearing, I have to interject
20  a comment about what one of our selectmen had to
21  say just two persons prior to my speaking.
22                 Mr. Lessler said that most people
23  in town want this, or want good cellphone
24  coverage.  I don't know if you know this or not,
25  but there has not been a referendum of any kind on
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 1  the question at hand.  So a statement like that is
 2  absolutely conjecture on his part and you should
 3  not consider it as fact.  It simply is not fact.
 4  I cannot say whether most people are against it or
 5  for it.  Nobody can, because there has been a
 6  referendum of any kind.
 7                 And I'm puzzled.  I mean, the
 8  speaker just before me spoke about a coverage
 9  issue or two, but I'm very puzzled.  We live in
10  the southwestern part of Easton right at the
11  Fairfield border.  We, all of us in my family have
12  Verizon, and the coverage is very good there.
13                 The coverage is very good on the
14  fields at Morehouse.  I happen to be a referee for
15  our soccer league in town, and I wouldn't do that.
16  I wouldn't volunteer, nor would I want children to
17  recreate there if the coverage was nonexistent,
18  and it isn't.
19                 I've had instances where I've had
20  injured players and I've had to oversee calling
21  for their care, and it has come very quickly
22  because there was coverage and it was fine and the
23  help came very quickly.
24                 I keep hearing people say that
25  coverage is spotty or even nonexistent in Easton.
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 1  Well, I've seen the coverage maps that were
 2  presented prior to this hearing and perhaps you
 3  saw it earlier today.  But one of the areas that
 4  claim to be of very poor coverage is exactly where
 5  I live.
 6                 I'm not on a hill.  Redding Road is
 7  a flat major thoroughfare in Easton and the
 8  coverage is great there.  I'm not sure that what
 9  you're hearing about spotty or nonexistent
10  coverage is entirely accurate.
11                 But the point I wanted to bring up
12  to you is to read to you a letter that I wrote to
13  our local newspaper in early March concerning the
14  cell tower and how our town has approached it, at
15  least from the board of selectmen's perspective.
16                 The letter reads, at their
17  February 16th board of selectmen meeting, the
18  board of selectmen unanimously voted to lower the
19  previously contracted Homeland Towers rent over a
20  minimum of a ten-year lease term.
21                 The initial reduction is 10 percent
22  with a 33 percent reduction in the prescribed
23  annual incremental increases that will eventually
24  reduce Homeland Towers rent by 18 percent.  Now
25  that was the rent that they initially agreed upon.


Page 22


 1                 Easton Courier readers know that
 2  Homeland Towers is the company chosen unilaterally
 3  by the board of selectmen to construct a hideous
 4  potential health hazard in the form of a cell
 5  tower on Easton's Morehouse Road property, a cell
 6  tower that was vigorously opposed by a majority of
 7  attendants at public meetings and hearings.
 8                 In the face of perhaps Easton's
 9  worst financial crisis the board of selectmen
10  simply folded at a rent reduction request made by
11  Homeland Towers who claimed that market conditions
12  merited a change in their contract with no
13  consideration offered to Easton in return.  The
14  BOS action only benefits Homeland Towers.  It goes
15  on some other stuff, but that's the meat of what I
16  wrote.
17                 And I think this points out this
18  reduction of rent.  And the reduction of rent, as
19  I understand it, was occasion by the fact that
20  Verizon was unwilling to pay the rent that
21  Homeland Towers originally proposed to them.  And
22  Homeland Towers went to our selectmen and said, if
23  we don't get a rent decrease we're not going to be
24  able to successfully manage this tower from a
25  financial standpoint.


Page 23


 1                 It points to me, folks, that we're
 2  dealing with a dying technology, one that is
 3  turning out to be a financial albatross and there
 4  will be other -- there are technologies coming up.
 5  I see them every day as I drive around Easton,
 6  these little relay boxes on the towers all on the
 7  phone poles all over town.  Those work.  They give
 8  you coverage wherever you are on your cellphone
 9  because you're near them.
10                 I'm afraid that this -- as you can
11  guess, I'm against the cell tower because I think
12  it represents a last gasp of a dying technology,
13  one that we shouldn't put up to make our town so
14  much less beautiful than it is.
15                 Thank you.
16                 THE CHAIRMAN: That's all the
17  people that we have on the sign-up list.  Is --
18  oh, I'm sorry.  I didn't see you.  Mr. Becker,
19  sorry.
20                 JEFF BECKER: That's okay.  I'm
21  Jeff Becker, 5 Cedarhill Road.  I was here earlier
22  for the whole presentation and I understand some
23  of the technology, and having worked as an
24  engineer.
25                 I was told by someone who was
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 1  running for elected office that he was told that
 2  Verizon wanted to get out of their contracts on
 3  these towers because the technology has moved
 4  along.  I wonder how this tower can be cost
 5  justified since much of the coverage is for the
 6  animals in the reservoir lands.
 7                 I had someone drive from Westport
 8  all the way to my house, which is a mile from
 9  here, and they came through the reservoir area on
10  136 where it crosses 58.  Never lost signal,
11  didn't lose signal at the corner of Center Road
12  and 136.  They got all the way up 136 to Orchard
13  down to Bibbons to my house, never lost signal.
14                 Many of these phones now are
15  enabled so that they will auto switch between cell
16  coverage and data networks.  And so I'm not sure
17  how much of this tower is really needed.
18                 I ask the commission a question.
19  Does this tower need any review from the FAA or
20  anyone else since it's in the flightpath from New
21  York airports?  What happens as the mature trees
22  in the area grew up in the signal path, since as I
23  know most of these signals are severely attenuated
24  by leaf coverage?
25                 When I left here this afternoon I
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 1  drove up to the school because I wanted to see
 2  where that balloon was.  You can't see it from
 3  anywhere until you get to the school.  And so if
 4  the tree coverage attenuates the signal, how is
 5  that signal going to get to the town hall, which I
 6  thought was part of the desire here?  It's funny.
 7  When I'm in town hall I see people on their
 8  phones.
 9                 And what happens if the trees grow
10  in that signal path?  Does the town then have to
11  go out and take the tops off?  If I can't see the
12  balloon from town hall and I can't see it from the
13  town garage, how will we get service there?  I'm
14  still not convinced there isn't a better way to do
15  this service as the phones have increased their
16  ability to capture single and antennas clearly
17  have been improved over time.
18                 You know, I was asking the question
19  about bonding.  If Homeland builds this tower and
20  Verizon abandons their lease, who is required to
21  take the tower down?  Are they required to post a
22  bond?  Not a bond based on today's cost, but a
23  bond with a rider that causes the bond to be
24  increased over time?
25                 And what happens if the Town
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 1  suddenly decides since the signal doesn't get down
 2  here to raise the height of the tower?  It's
 3  already in, and suddenly the tower that the
 4  townspeople -- many of whom still don't want,
 5  because many of us really like the way the town
 6  looks.  We don't really want an even taller tower.
 7                 I mean, as it was said earlier, I
 8  believe this tower will tower 70 feet above the
 9  treeline.  That's pretty tall, and it sounds like
10  the commission agrees that it's pretty ugly if it
11  will look like a fake tree.
12                 Those are all my comments.  Thank
13  you.
14                 THE CHAIRMAN: I think now I have
15  everybody who signed up.  Is there anybody here
16  who has not spoken who wishes to speak?
17                 (No response.)
18                 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay.  I think
19  Attorney Baldwin has answers to some of the
20  questions that were posed at the prior hearing.
21                 MR. BALDWIN: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
22  Just a few, I think, homework assignments that we
23  talked about during the afternoon's session, one
24  with respect to the location of the facility and
25  with respect to the type of tower.
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 1                 As we've discussed during those
 2  proceedings, Mr. Vergati did have an opportunity
 3  to speak with the First Selectman following the
 4  afternoon session.  I just thought we would report
 5  back very quickly on those conversations so that
 6  we'd have that information on the record for you.
 7                 THE WITNESS (Vergati): Thank you,
 8  Ken.
 9                 So there were two questions raised
10  by councilmembers, one being the design of the
11  facility, monopole versus monopine, stealth
12  monopine.  First Selectman Dunsby said he would
13  certainly consider the option for the design.  He
14  would certainly also discuss it with town
15  officials, be it board of selectmen and P and Z.
16                 The second note that was made was
17  about the potential of moving the compound itself
18  out of the wooded area into the corner of the
19  field.  The First Selectman Adam Dunsby had
20  expressed his preference to keep the facility
21  where it is in the woods.  He felt that the
22  screening at the base of the tower with the trees,
23  existing trees that would remain would offer
24  screening for any equipment at the base only
25  because they weren't quite sure from a land use or
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 1  development perspective how those fields, or open
 2  fields would be utilized in the future.  And he
 3  felt that a tower located where it currently is
 4  would be the best option to stay and remain where
 5  it is.
 6                 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
 7                 I'm now going to close the hearing
 8  since we don't have any additional speakers, but
 9  I'd like to announce that briefs or proposed
10  findings of fact may be filed with the Council by
11  either party no later than July 20, 2017.  The
12  submission of briefs or proposed findings of fact
13  are not required by the Council.  Rather, we leave
14  it to the choice of the parties.
15                 Anyone who has not become a party,
16  but who desires to make his or her views known to
17  the Council may file written statements with the
18  Council within 30 days of the date hereof.  The
19  Council will issue draft findings of fact, and
20  thereafter parties may identify errors or
21  inconsistencies between the Council's draft
22  findings of fact and the record, however no new
23  information, no new evidence, no argument, no
24  reply briefs without our permission are permitted.
25                 Copies of this transcript of this
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 1  hearing and also of this afternoon's hearing will
 2  be filed at the Easton and Fairfield Town Clerk's
 3  offices.  And I hereby declare the hearing
 4  adjourned, and thank you all for your
 5  participation.
 6                 (Whereupon, the above proceedings
 7  were concluded at 7:31 p.m.)
 8 
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Good evening, ladies
  


 2   and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order this
  


 3   public hearing today, Tuesday, June 20th, 2017 at
  


 4   7 p.m.  My name is Robin Stein.  I'm Chairman of
  


 5   the Connecticut Siting Council.
  


 6                  Other members of the Council
  


 7   present are Mr. Hannon, designee from the
  


 8   Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;
  


 9   Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder; and
  


10   Mr. Lynch.  Members of the staff present are
  


11   Attorney Melanie Bachman, our Executive Director;
  


12   and Robert Mercier, our siting analyst.
  


13                  This is a continuation of a public
  


14   hearing that began at 3 p.m. this afternoon.
  


15   Copies of the hearing program and the Council's
  


16   citizen guide to Siting Council procedures are
  


17   available for members of the public.
  


18                  This hearing is held pursuant to
  


19   the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut
  


20   General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative
  


21   Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland
  


22   Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon
  


23   Wireless for a certificate of environmental
  


24   compatibility and public need for the
  


25   construction, maintenance and operation of a
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 1   telecommunications facility located at 515
  


 2   Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This
  


 3   application was received by the Council on
  


 4   April 21st of this year.
  


 5                  This application is governed by the
  


 6   Telecommunications Act of 1996 which is
  


 7   administered by the Federal Communications
  


 8   Commission.  This act prohibits the Council from
  


 9   considering the health effects of radiofrequency
  


10   emissions on human health and wildlife to the
  


11   extent the emissions from towers are within the
  


12   federal acceptable safe limits standard, which
  


13   standard is also followed by the State Department
  


14   of Public Health.
  


15                  The federal act also prohibits this
  


16   Council from discriminating between and amongst
  


17   providers of functionally equivalent services.
  


18   This means that if one carrier already provides
  


19   service for an area, other carriers have the right
  


20   to compete and provide service in the same area.
  


21                  The applicant published notice of
  


22   the filing of the application to the Council in
  


23   the Connecticut Post on April 18, 2017, and
  


24   April 19, 2017.  The Council's legal notice of the
  


25   date and time of this hearing was published in the
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 1   Easton Courier on May 18, 2017.  Upon this
  


 2   Council's request the applicant erected a sign at
  


 3   the proposed site so as to inform the public of
  


 4   the name of applicant, type of facility, hearing
  


 5   date and location and contact information for the
  


 6   Council.
  


 7                  This afternoon members of the
  


 8   Council, staff and public personally conducted a
  


 9   field review of the proposed site in order to
  


10   observe firsthand the potential effects of the
  


11   proposal.
  


12                  This hearing session tonight has
  


13   been reserved for the public to make short
  


14   statements into the record.  These public
  


15   statements are not subject to questions from
  


16   parties or the Council, and members of the public
  


17   making statements may not ask questions of the
  


18   parties or Council.  These statements will become
  


19   part of the record for Council consideration.
  


20   There's a sign-up sheet next to the podium in the
  


21   rear for those who would like to participate.
  


22                  As a reminder to all,
  


23   off-the-record communication with a member of the
  


24   Council or a member of the Council staff upon the
  


25   merits of this application is prohibited by law.
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 1                  I wish to note that parties -- I
  


 2   think there's only one party who I don't see --
  


 3   are not allowed to participate in the public
  


 4   comment session.
  


 5                  I also wish to note for those who
  


 6   are here and for the benefit of your friends and
  


 7   neighbors who are unable to join us, that you or
  


 8   they may send written statements to the Council
  


 9   within 30 days of the date hereof, and such
  


10   written statements will be given the same weight
  


11   as if spoken at the hearing.
  


12                  We ask each person making a public
  


13   statement in this proceeding to confine his or her
  


14   statements to the subject matter before the
  


15   Council and to avoid unnecessary repetition so
  


16   that we may hear all of the concerns that you have
  


17   and your neighbors have.
  


18                  Again, please be advised that the
  


19   Council cannot answer questions from the public
  


20   about the proposal.  A verbatim transcript will be
  


21   made of this hearing and deposited at the Easton
  


22   and Fairfield Town Clerk's offices for the
  


23   convenience of the public.
  


24                  Before calling on the members of
  


25   the public to make statements, I request that the
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 1   applicant make a very brief presentation
  


 2   describing the facility.
  


 3                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Thank you,
  


 4   Chairman.  Members of the Council, the public, my
  


 5   name is Ray Vergati.  I'm the Regional Manager for
  


 6   Homeland Towers.
  


 7                  Just by way of brief introduction
  


 8   on how we arrived here, Homeland has been engaged
  


 9   in this project for the better of five years and
  


10   working with the Town of Easton.  We did go
  


11   through an exhaustive town process through the
  


12   board of selectmen, P and Z -- eight, twenty-four,
  


13   four votes -- input from the Council over the
  


14   years.
  


15                  Homeland then ended up -- in
  


16   addition to that, the Town did also put this out
  


17   to an RFP.  Homeland was awarded that RFP and
  


18   eventually signed a lease with Easton for a
  


19   proposed facility.
  


20                  So I what have before me here is a
  


21   site plan, which is prepared by All Points
  


22   Technology.  They are the A and E on the project,
  


23   and it's an overview of the actual parcel.  The
  


24   parcel itself has an address of 515 Morehouse
  


25   Road.  The town of Easton is the owner of the
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 1   property.  It's an R-3 zone.  The acreage size of
  


 2   the parcel is 104.4 acres in size.
  


 3                  We are proposing a facility in the
  


 4   southern portion of the property.  For bearings,
  


 5   this is the compound location.  This is Staples
  


 6   Elementary School.  We are proposing vehicular
  


 7   access to come in off Morehouse Road on the
  


 8   existing drive that's used right now to access the
  


 9   playing fields.
  


10                  That road itself is 1650 feet long.
  


11   We would then take it all the way into the DPW
  


12   storage facility yard, and having a new access
  


13   drive going to the tower compound, the new access
  


14   drive would be approximately 315 feet in length.
  


15                  The compound itself is located just
  


16   into the wooded treeline beyond a stone well.  We
  


17   have a lease area with the Town of approximately
  


18   70 by 80, but the compound itself is 70 by 70.
  


19                  For setback purposes, the closest
  


20   residents would be to the east at 753 feet away.
  


21   That address is 418 Morehouse Road.  The Staples
  


22   Elementary School is approximately 2100 feet to
  


23   the north.  The closest wetland is 322 feet to the
  


24   east.
  


25                  And there's an animal shelter.  And
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 1   I misspoke earlier, Mr. Mercier.  That animal
  


 2   shelter is actually on the same parcel.  The town
  


 3   actually owns another parcel to the south and the
  


 4   way it's laid out it looks like it's the animal
  


 5   shelter, but it is on the same parcel.  And we're
  


 6   about 320 feet from the animal shelter.
  


 7                  We are proposing a structure with a
  


 8   height of 150 feet.  It's currently proposed as a
  


 9   stealth monopine.  There would be a seven-foot
  


10   faux top of branches on top of the tower.
  


11                  Verizon is a co-applicant, also
  


12   known as Cellco on this application.  And Verizon
  


13   would be proposing their antennas at an antenna
  


14   centerline of 145 feet.  They are proposing 12
  


15   panel antennas, 9 remote radio heads and then they
  


16   have equipment at the base of the tower within the
  


17   70-by-70 fenced compound.
  


18                  Verizon's equipment at grade would
  


19   consist of a steel platform probably 9 and a half
  


20   feet by 16 feet.  On that platform they would
  


21   house three cabinets, two of those being radio
  


22   cabinets.  A third cabinet being a radio -- I'm
  


23   sorry, a battery backup rack.
  


24                  On the platform itself would be a
  


25   generator, a 20 kW generator which serves as a







11


 1   backup generation source for their equipment
  


 2   strictly to fuel, or to back up the generator --
  


 3   I'm sorry, the radio batteries.  And that
  


 4   generator is proposed as diesel right now.
  


 5                  It should be noted that the town
  


 6   public safety is also proposing to use this
  


 7   facility.  Currently fire, police and EMS would
  


 8   like to install each a 7-foot VHF antenna at the
  


 9   very top of the tower at a mounting height of 150.
  


10   They're also proposing 2 microwave dishes 2 feet
  


11   in diameter, again at a mounting feet of 150.
  


12   Public safety is also showing to be installing
  


13   another 7-foot VHF antenna as a spare at the
  


14   75-foot at center as well as a ten-foot antenna at
  


15   the 95-foot mounting height.
  


16                  Everything would be concealed
  


17   within the branches of the monopine.  When I say,
  


18   concealed, the antennas would not extrude out past
  


19   the branches themselves.
  


20                  I think that pretty much covers the
  


21   layout of the site plan and the compound.  I turn
  


22   it back to the councilmembers.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Again,
  


24   if anyone who has come in and has not signed up,
  


25   there's a sign-up sheet next to the podium.
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 1                  I will now call from those who have
  


 2   signed up, and I apologize in advance if I
  


 3   mispronounce your name.
  


 4                  The first person on the list is Bob
  


 5   Lessler. Bob Lessler.
  


 6                  ROBERT LESSLER:  Thank you.  I do
  


 7   have a written copy of my remarks.  I don't know
  


 8   if it's appropriate to offer those to you, or just
  


 9   go verbal.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.  You can.
  


11                  ROBERT LESSLER:  Good evening.  My
  


12   name is Bob Lessler.  I live at 55 Gate Ridge Road
  


13   in Easton.  I am a member of our town's board of
  


14   selectmen.  I've served in that capacity almost
  


15   continuously since 1997.
  


16                  Almost from the start of my time on
  


17   the board of selectmen the issue of no or poor
  


18   cellphone coverage over vast swaths of our town
  


19   has been a problem.  That's why I'm very pleased
  


20   to have the Siting Council here today to conduct a
  


21   hearing on whether to authorize a cell tower to
  


22   serve our community, and that's why I am pleased
  


23   to offer my enthusiastic endorsement to the
  


24   proposal for the cell tower on the Morehouse Road
  


25   property.
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 1                  Even in my first years on the board
  


 2   of selectmen everyone in Easton understood that we
  


 3   had inadequate cellphone coverage in town.  The
  


 4   difference between then and now is that then
  


 5   people viewed cellphones as a novelty or a toy.
  


 6                  Many people felt that we didn't
  


 7   need to expand cellphone coverage just so a few
  


 8   people could have, quote, unquote, the newest
  


 9   thing, particularly if it meant having an ugly,
  


10   possibly unhealthy tower in our midst.  Today
  


11   people understand cellphone coverage, if not truly
  


12   a necessity, is woven into the fabric of virtually
  


13   everyone's everyday life.  Today most Eastonites
  


14   acknowledge that cellphone are ubiquitous and
  


15   elemental.
  


16                  In preparing for tonight's meeting
  


17   I looked over some letters and public comments I
  


18   made 15 or so years ago when this battle raged as
  


19   a private landowner offered their property for a
  


20   cell tower.  Attitudes do seem to have softed
  


21   based on my conversations with folks more
  


22   recently.
  


23                  Then many people felt
  


24   comfortable taking or leaving the idea of better
  


25   cellphone coverage.  People were more concerned
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 1   about the impact of a cell tower on community
  


 2   visuals, how cellphones made people in Easton feel
  


 3   too modern, that the absence of decent cellphone
  


 4   coverage said something about our community
  


 5   remaining a smaller place, a quiet place and an
  


 6   oasis from contemporary living.
  


 7                  And of course, people were and
  


 8   remained worried about the possible health effects
  


 9   of the cell tower, and I'm sure there are some who
  


10   still feel that way today.  Indeed I suspect you
  


11   will hear disproportionately from those holding
  


12   those sentiments tonight.
  


13                  However, I'm here to tell you that
  


14   this -- that we need this expanded coverage.  Most
  


15   people today want this expanded coverage and we
  


16   deserve this expanded coverage for Easton.  Today
  


17   it's not just a matter of having a modern
  


18   convenience.  It's a matter of great public health
  


19   and safety concern.
  


20                  It is unacceptable in 2017 for a
  


21   town to resist opportunities for improved
  


22   cellphone coverage when it can be reasonably
  


23   accommodated.  We must ensure that when there is
  


24   an emergency help can be summoned.
  


25                  I can recall back in the -- I think
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 1   it was the late 1990s when a man was stricken by a
  


 2   heart attack at Veteran's Park here in town.  By
  


 3   the time help was summoned in this early cellphone
  


 4   era in a part of town where there was no cellphone
  


 5   coverage it was too late, and he died.
  


 6                  Now this proposed tower probably
  


 7   won't provide coverage to Veteran's Park, but it
  


 8   will reach the Morehouse Road property where most
  


 9   of our athletic fields are housed, and it will
  


10   reach most of our other public spaces in town.
  


11                  Once this tower is built a person
  


12   in a similar health emergency would have a much
  


13   better chance of being saved because help could be
  


14   contacted more quickly.  As a town official I
  


15   think it would be malpractice for me not to
  


16   support the chance to make that happen.
  


17                  Just as people in an earlier era
  


18   got used to electric wires running high above
  


19   their heads, and just as people came to accept
  


20   drainage grades in roads, today people must accept
  


21   cellphone towers.  Hopefully someday soon new
  


22   technology, less obtrusive technology will replace
  


23   these unsightly towers.
  


24                  Indeed our board of selectmen spent
  


25   about a year studying that very option before we
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 1   agreed to enter our agreement with Homeland
  


 2   Towers.  What we learned, much to our chagrin, was
  


 3   that such technology isn't there yet.  Still we
  


 4   hope we can camouflage this tower so it fits into
  


 5   the skyline in a somewhat less objectionable way.
  


 6                  So here we are.  If this site is
  


 7   suitable and this proposal is sound based on the
  


 8   parameters that govern your commission please
  


 9   support the construction of this cell tower and
  


10   allow the project to go forward as soon as
  


11   possible.
  


12                  Thank you very much.
  


13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


14   Joseph -- is it Paczek?  And if you could spell
  


15   your name for the stenographer?  Appreciate it.
  


16                  JOSEPH PACZEK:  Good evening.
  


17   First name is Joseph, last name is Paczek,
  


18   P-a-c-z-e-k.  I'm a resident of Easton for going
  


19   on three years now.  I live on Reilly Road just
  


20   off of Morehouse.
  


21                  I'm going to make a statement
  


22   briefly as a father and as a neighbor of somebody
  


23   who lives on Reilly Road.  First would be the
  


24   father.  My son is passing into an age very
  


25   shortly where he will be driving a vehicle.
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 1                  And once again, I apologize.  I
  


 2   don't have a prepared speech.  What I'm going to
  


 3   come up with is going to be very less eloquent
  


 4   than what he had come up with.  So I just want to
  


 5   apologize for that in advance.
  


 6                  There are a lot of wild animals in
  


 7   the town, which is one of the beauties of this
  


 8   town.  I love -- love it here.  I absolutely love
  


 9   it.  I came from Norwalk.  One of the reasons
  


10   we moved here is because everybody in Norwalk
  


11   seems to think a fence is the answer to solving
  


12   your neighborhood problems.
  


13                  I love the fact that I have acres
  


14   between me and my neighbor.  I love the fact that
  


15   my neighbors look out for me.  I love the fact
  


16   that I look out for my neighbor.  My son will be
  


17   driving eventually soon on the streets of Easton,
  


18   and if an animal were to come out in front of him
  


19   and if he were to swerve away from the animal and
  


20   hit a tree, I would feel absolutely horrible that
  


21   he could not pick up a phone to contact emergency,
  


22   or anybody that would be able to come to help him
  


23   out, or for any instruction that he would need.
  


24   So that's just speaking as a father.
  


25                  As a neighbor, recently there was
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 1   an accident last winter where I could mention the
  


 2   name.  Is it okay to mention the name of my
  


 3   neighbor?
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  It's up to you.
  


 5                  JOSEPH PACZEK:  Ann Marie Logan.
  


 6   She was outside.  She happened to look down at the
  


 7   front of her stoop and noticed a weed.  She is an
  


 8   elderly lady.  Went to go get the weed, fell over,
  


 9   broke her hip, broke her arm, broke her leg.
  


10                  It took her approximately two
  


11   hours -- luckily her door was left open.  It took
  


12   her approximately two hours to drag herself into
  


13   her home.  When she got into her home she reached
  


14   over for her purse, being that it was the closest
  


15   object that was near her that could possibly give
  


16   her any kind of communication.  Reached in for her
  


17   cellphone, and guess what?  No signal.
  


18                  She had to muster up the courage to
  


19   drag herself over to her kitchen which was
  


20   probably about another hour to an hour and a half
  


21   where she finally was able to call for an EMT to
  


22   come by and to help her.  Nobody should have to
  


23   suffer like that.
  


24                  I understand the concerns people
  


25   have about the health issues, but as he had
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 1   mentioned earlier, it's not a novelty anymore.  It
  


 2   really is a lifeline, and that's basically all I
  


 3   would like to say.
  


 4                  Thank you very much for your time
  


 5   and I appreciate you holding this hearing.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, and you
  


 7   don't have to apologize.  You're very eloquent.
  


 8                  JOSEPH PACZEK:  Well, thank you.
  


 9   Thank you very much.
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The next speaker is
  


11   Gowan Dacey, and if you could spell the last name,
  


12   too.  Thank you.
  


13                  GOWAN DACEY:  Good evening.  My
  


14   name is Gowan Dacey.  Last name is spelled
  


15   D-a-c-e-y.  I live on Redding Road in Easton,
  


16   along with my wife and four children.
  


17                  Before I get into what I intended
  


18   to say to the commission, and thank you for being
  


19   here and holding this hearing, I have to interject
  


20   a comment about what one of our selectmen had to
  


21   say just two persons prior to my speaking.
  


22                  Mr. Lessler said that most people
  


23   in town want this, or want good cellphone
  


24   coverage.  I don't know if you know this or not,
  


25   but there has not been a referendum of any kind on
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 1   the question at hand.  So a statement like that is
  


 2   absolutely conjecture on his part and you should
  


 3   not consider it as fact.  It simply is not fact.
  


 4   I cannot say whether most people are against it or
  


 5   for it.  Nobody can, because there has been a
  


 6   referendum of any kind.
  


 7                  And I'm puzzled.  I mean, the
  


 8   speaker just before me spoke about a coverage
  


 9   issue or two, but I'm very puzzled.  We live in
  


10   the southwestern part of Easton right at the
  


11   Fairfield border.  We, all of us in my family have
  


12   Verizon, and the coverage is very good there.
  


13                  The coverage is very good on the
  


14   fields at Morehouse.  I happen to be a referee for
  


15   our soccer league in town, and I wouldn't do that.
  


16   I wouldn't volunteer, nor would I want children to
  


17   recreate there if the coverage was nonexistent,
  


18   and it isn't.
  


19                  I've had instances where I've had
  


20   injured players and I've had to oversee calling
  


21   for their care, and it has come very quickly
  


22   because there was coverage and it was fine and the
  


23   help came very quickly.
  


24                  I keep hearing people say that
  


25   coverage is spotty or even nonexistent in Easton.
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 1   Well, I've seen the coverage maps that were
  


 2   presented prior to this hearing and perhaps you
  


 3   saw it earlier today.  But one of the areas that
  


 4   claim to be of very poor coverage is exactly where
  


 5   I live.
  


 6                  I'm not on a hill.  Redding Road is
  


 7   a flat major thoroughfare in Easton and the
  


 8   coverage is great there.  I'm not sure that what
  


 9   you're hearing about spotty or nonexistent
  


10   coverage is entirely accurate.
  


11                  But the point I wanted to bring up
  


12   to you is to read to you a letter that I wrote to
  


13   our local newspaper in early March concerning the
  


14   cell tower and how our town has approached it, at
  


15   least from the board of selectmen's perspective.
  


16                  The letter reads, at their
  


17   February 16th board of selectmen meeting, the
  


18   board of selectmen unanimously voted to lower the
  


19   previously contracted Homeland Towers rent over a
  


20   minimum of a ten-year lease term.
  


21                  The initial reduction is 10 percent
  


22   with a 33 percent reduction in the prescribed
  


23   annual incremental increases that will eventually
  


24   reduce Homeland Towers rent by 18 percent.  Now
  


25   that was the rent that they initially agreed upon.
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 1                  Easton Courier readers know that
  


 2   Homeland Towers is the company chosen unilaterally
  


 3   by the board of selectmen to construct a hideous
  


 4   potential health hazard in the form of a cell
  


 5   tower on Easton's Morehouse Road property, a cell
  


 6   tower that was vigorously opposed by a majority of
  


 7   attendants at public meetings and hearings.
  


 8                  In the face of perhaps Easton's
  


 9   worst financial crisis the board of selectmen
  


10   simply folded at a rent reduction request made by
  


11   Homeland Towers who claimed that market conditions
  


12   merited a change in their contract with no
  


13   consideration offered to Easton in return.  The
  


14   BOS action only benefits Homeland Towers.  It goes
  


15   on some other stuff, but that's the meat of what I
  


16   wrote.
  


17                  And I think this points out this
  


18   reduction of rent.  And the reduction of rent, as
  


19   I understand it, was occasion by the fact that
  


20   Verizon was unwilling to pay the rent that
  


21   Homeland Towers originally proposed to them.  And
  


22   Homeland Towers went to our selectmen and said, if
  


23   we don't get a rent decrease we're not going to be
  


24   able to successfully manage this tower from a
  


25   financial standpoint.
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 1                  It points to me, folks, that we're
  


 2   dealing with a dying technology, one that is
  


 3   turning out to be a financial albatross and there
  


 4   will be other -- there are technologies coming up.
  


 5   I see them every day as I drive around Easton,
  


 6   these little relay boxes on the towers all on the
  


 7   phone poles all over town.  Those work.  They give
  


 8   you coverage wherever you are on your cellphone
  


 9   because you're near them.
  


10                  I'm afraid that this -- as you can
  


11   guess, I'm against the cell tower because I think
  


12   it represents a last gasp of a dying technology,
  


13   one that we shouldn't put up to make our town so
  


14   much less beautiful than it is.
  


15                  Thank you.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all the
  


17   people that we have on the sign-up list.  Is --
  


18   oh, I'm sorry.  I didn't see you.  Mr. Becker,
  


19   sorry.
  


20                  JEFF BECKER:  That's okay.  I'm
  


21   Jeff Becker, 5 Cedarhill Road.  I was here earlier
  


22   for the whole presentation and I understand some
  


23   of the technology, and having worked as an
  


24   engineer.
  


25                  I was told by someone who was
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 1   running for elected office that he was told that
  


 2   Verizon wanted to get out of their contracts on
  


 3   these towers because the technology has moved
  


 4   along.  I wonder how this tower can be cost
  


 5   justified since much of the coverage is for the
  


 6   animals in the reservoir lands.
  


 7                  I had someone drive from Westport
  


 8   all the way to my house, which is a mile from
  


 9   here, and they came through the reservoir area on
  


10   136 where it crosses 58.  Never lost signal,
  


11   didn't lose signal at the corner of Center Road
  


12   and 136.  They got all the way up 136 to Orchard
  


13   down to Bibbons to my house, never lost signal.
  


14                  Many of these phones now are
  


15   enabled so that they will auto switch between cell
  


16   coverage and data networks.  And so I'm not sure
  


17   how much of this tower is really needed.
  


18                  I ask the commission a question.
  


19   Does this tower need any review from the FAA or
  


20   anyone else since it's in the flightpath from New
  


21   York airports?  What happens as the mature trees
  


22   in the area grew up in the signal path, since as I
  


23   know most of these signals are severely attenuated
  


24   by leaf coverage?
  


25                  When I left here this afternoon I
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 1   drove up to the school because I wanted to see
  


 2   where that balloon was.  You can't see it from
  


 3   anywhere until you get to the school.  And so if
  


 4   the tree coverage attenuates the signal, how is
  


 5   that signal going to get to the town hall, which I
  


 6   thought was part of the desire here?  It's funny.
  


 7   When I'm in town hall I see people on their
  


 8   phones.
  


 9                  And what happens if the trees grow
  


10   in that signal path?  Does the town then have to
  


11   go out and take the tops off?  If I can't see the
  


12   balloon from town hall and I can't see it from the
  


13   town garage, how will we get service there?  I'm
  


14   still not convinced there isn't a better way to do
  


15   this service as the phones have increased their
  


16   ability to capture single and antennas clearly
  


17   have been improved over time.
  


18                  You know, I was asking the question
  


19   about bonding.  If Homeland builds this tower and
  


20   Verizon abandons their lease, who is required to
  


21   take the tower down?  Are they required to post a
  


22   bond?  Not a bond based on today's cost, but a
  


23   bond with a rider that causes the bond to be
  


24   increased over time?
  


25                  And what happens if the Town
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 1   suddenly decides since the signal doesn't get down
  


 2   here to raise the height of the tower?  It's
  


 3   already in, and suddenly the tower that the
  


 4   townspeople -- many of whom still don't want,
  


 5   because many of us really like the way the town
  


 6   looks.  We don't really want an even taller tower.
  


 7                  I mean, as it was said earlier, I
  


 8   believe this tower will tower 70 feet above the
  


 9   treeline.  That's pretty tall, and it sounds like
  


10   the commission agrees that it's pretty ugly if it
  


11   will look like a fake tree.
  


12                  Those are all my comments.  Thank
  


13   you.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think now I have
  


15   everybody who signed up.  Is there anybody here
  


16   who has not spoken who wishes to speak?
  


17                  (No response.)
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I think
  


19   Attorney Baldwin has answers to some of the
  


20   questions that were posed at the prior hearing.
  


21                  MR. BALDWIN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.
  


22   Just a few, I think, homework assignments that we
  


23   talked about during the afternoon's session, one
  


24   with respect to the location of the facility and
  


25   with respect to the type of tower.
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 1                  As we've discussed during those
  


 2   proceedings, Mr. Vergati did have an opportunity
  


 3   to speak with the First Selectman following the
  


 4   afternoon session.  I just thought we would report
  


 5   back very quickly on those conversations so that
  


 6   we'd have that information on the record for you.
  


 7                  THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Thank you,
  


 8   Ken.
  


 9                  So there were two questions raised
  


10   by councilmembers, one being the design of the
  


11   facility, monopole versus monopine, stealth
  


12   monopine.  First Selectman Dunsby said he would
  


13   certainly consider the option for the design.  He
  


14   would certainly also discuss it with town
  


15   officials, be it board of selectmen and P and Z.
  


16                  The second note that was made was
  


17   about the potential of moving the compound itself
  


18   out of the wooded area into the corner of the
  


19   field.  The First Selectman Adam Dunsby had
  


20   expressed his preference to keep the facility
  


21   where it is in the woods.  He felt that the
  


22   screening at the base of the tower with the trees,
  


23   existing trees that would remain would offer
  


24   screening for any equipment at the base only
  


25   because they weren't quite sure from a land use or
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 1   development perspective how those fields, or open
  


 2   fields would be utilized in the future.  And he
  


 3   felt that a tower located where it currently is
  


 4   would be the best option to stay and remain where
  


 5   it is.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


 7                  I'm now going to close the hearing
  


 8   since we don't have any additional speakers, but
  


 9   I'd like to announce that briefs or proposed
  


10   findings of fact may be filed with the Council by
  


11   either party no later than July 20, 2017.  The
  


12   submission of briefs or proposed findings of fact
  


13   are not required by the Council.  Rather, we leave
  


14   it to the choice of the parties.
  


15                  Anyone who has not become a party,
  


16   but who desires to make his or her views known to
  


17   the Council may file written statements with the
  


18   Council within 30 days of the date hereof.  The
  


19   Council will issue draft findings of fact, and
  


20   thereafter parties may identify errors or
  


21   inconsistencies between the Council's draft
  


22   findings of fact and the record, however no new
  


23   information, no new evidence, no argument, no
  


24   reply briefs without our permission are permitted.
  


25                  Copies of this transcript of this
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 1   hearing and also of this afternoon's hearing will
  


 2   be filed at the Easton and Fairfield Town Clerk's
  


 3   offices.  And I hereby declare the hearing
  


 4   adjourned, and thank you all for your
  


 5   participation.
  


 6                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings
  


 7   were concluded at 7:31 p.m.)
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 7   APPLICATION FROM HOMELAND TOWERS LLC AND CELLCO
  


 8   PARTNERSHIP D/B/A VERIZON WIRELESS FOR A
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11   OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATION FACILITY LOCATED
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� 1                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Good evening, ladies



 2  and gentlemen.  I'd like to call to order this



 3  public hearing today, Tuesday, June 20th, 2017 at



 4  7 p.m.  My name is Robin Stein.  I'm Chairman of



 5  the Connecticut Siting Council.



 6                 Other members of the Council



 7  present are Mr. Hannon, designee from the



 8  Department of Energy and Environmental Protection;



 9  Mr. Silvestri; Dr. Klemens; Mr. Harder; and



10  Mr. Lynch.  Members of the staff present are



11  Attorney Melanie Bachman, our Executive Director;



12  and Robert Mercier, our siting analyst.



13                 This is a continuation of a public



14  hearing that began at 3 p.m. this afternoon.



15  Copies of the hearing program and the Council's



16  citizen guide to Siting Council procedures are



17  available for members of the public.



18                 This hearing is held pursuant to



19  the provisions of Title 16 of the Connecticut



20  General Statutes and of the Uniform Administrative



21  Procedure Act upon an application from Homeland



22  Towers, LLC, and Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon



23  Wireless for a certificate of environmental



24  compatibility and public need for the



25  construction, maintenance and operation of a
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� 1  telecommunications facility located at 515



 2  Morehouse Road in Easton, Connecticut.  This



 3  application was received by the Council on



 4  April 21st of this year.



 5                 This application is governed by the



 6  Telecommunications Act of 1996 which is



 7  administered by the Federal Communications



 8  Commission.  This act prohibits the Council from



 9  considering the health effects of radiofrequency



10  emissions on human health and wildlife to the



11  extent the emissions from towers are within the



12  federal acceptable safe limits standard, which



13  standard is also followed by the State Department



14  of Public Health.



15                 The federal act also prohibits this



16  Council from discriminating between and amongst



17  providers of functionally equivalent services.



18  This means that if one carrier already provides



19  service for an area, other carriers have the right



20  to compete and provide service in the same area.



21                 The applicant published notice of



22  the filing of the application to the Council in



23  the Connecticut Post on April 18, 2017, and



24  April 19, 2017.  The Council's legal notice of the



25  date and time of this hearing was published in the
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� 1  Easton Courier on May 18, 2017.  Upon this



 2  Council's request the applicant erected a sign at



 3  the proposed site so as to inform the public of



 4  the name of applicant, type of facility, hearing



 5  date and location and contact information for the



 6  Council.



 7                 This afternoon members of the



 8  Council, staff and public personally conducted a



 9  field review of the proposed site in order to



10  observe firsthand the potential effects of the



11  proposal.



12                 This hearing session tonight has



13  been reserved for the public to make short



14  statements into the record.  These public



15  statements are not subject to questions from



16  parties or the Council, and members of the public



17  making statements may not ask questions of the



18  parties or Council.  These statements will become



19  part of the record for Council consideration.



20  There's a sign-up sheet next to the podium in the



21  rear for those who would like to participate.



22                 As a reminder to all,



23  off-the-record communication with a member of the



24  Council or a member of the Council staff upon the



25  merits of this application is prohibited by law.





                             6

� 1                 I wish to note that parties -- I



 2  think there's only one party who I don't see --



 3  are not allowed to participate in the public



 4  comment session.



 5                 I also wish to note for those who



 6  are here and for the benefit of your friends and



 7  neighbors who are unable to join us, that you or



 8  they may send written statements to the Council



 9  within 30 days of the date hereof, and such



10  written statements will be given the same weight



11  as if spoken at the hearing.



12                 We ask each person making a public



13  statement in this proceeding to confine his or her



14  statements to the subject matter before the



15  Council and to avoid unnecessary repetition so



16  that we may hear all of the concerns that you have



17  and your neighbors have.



18                 Again, please be advised that the



19  Council cannot answer questions from the public



20  about the proposal.  A verbatim transcript will be



21  made of this hearing and deposited at the Easton



22  and Fairfield Town Clerk's offices for the



23  convenience of the public.



24                 Before calling on the members of



25  the public to make statements, I request that the
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� 1  applicant make a very brief presentation



 2  describing the facility.



 3                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Thank you,



 4  Chairman.  Members of the Council, the public, my



 5  name is Ray Vergati.  I'm the Regional Manager for



 6  Homeland Towers.



 7                 Just by way of brief introduction



 8  on how we arrived here, Homeland has been engaged



 9  in this project for the better of five years and



10  working with the Town of Easton.  We did go



11  through an exhaustive town process through the



12  board of selectmen, P and Z -- eight, twenty-four,



13  four votes -- input from the Council over the



14  years.



15                 Homeland then ended up -- in



16  addition to that, the Town did also put this out



17  to an RFP.  Homeland was awarded that RFP and



18  eventually signed a lease with Easton for a



19  proposed facility.



20                 So I what have before me here is a



21  site plan, which is prepared by All Points



22  Technology.  They are the A and E on the project,



23  and it's an overview of the actual parcel.  The



24  parcel itself has an address of 515 Morehouse



25  Road.  The town of Easton is the owner of the
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� 1  property.  It's an R-3 zone.  The acreage size of



 2  the parcel is 104.4 acres in size.



 3                 We are proposing a facility in the



 4  southern portion of the property.  For bearings,



 5  this is the compound location.  This is Staples



 6  Elementary School.  We are proposing vehicular



 7  access to come in off Morehouse Road on the



 8  existing drive that's used right now to access the



 9  playing fields.



10                 That road itself is 1650 feet long.



11  We would then take it all the way into the DPW



12  storage facility yard, and having a new access



13  drive going to the tower compound, the new access



14  drive would be approximately 315 feet in length.



15                 The compound itself is located just



16  into the wooded treeline beyond a stone well.  We



17  have a lease area with the Town of approximately



18  70 by 80, but the compound itself is 70 by 70.



19                 For setback purposes, the closest



20  residents would be to the east at 753 feet away.



21  That address is 418 Morehouse Road.  The Staples



22  Elementary School is approximately 2100 feet to



23  the north.  The closest wetland is 322 feet to the



24  east.



25                 And there's an animal shelter.  And
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� 1  I misspoke earlier, Mr. Mercier.  That animal



 2  shelter is actually on the same parcel.  The town



 3  actually owns another parcel to the south and the



 4  way it's laid out it looks like it's the animal



 5  shelter, but it is on the same parcel.  And we're



 6  about 320 feet from the animal shelter.



 7                 We are proposing a structure with a



 8  height of 150 feet.  It's currently proposed as a



 9  stealth monopine.  There would be a seven-foot



10  faux top of branches on top of the tower.



11                 Verizon is a co-applicant, also



12  known as Cellco on this application.  And Verizon



13  would be proposing their antennas at an antenna



14  centerline of 145 feet.  They are proposing 12



15  panel antennas, 9 remote radio heads and then they



16  have equipment at the base of the tower within the



17  70-by-70 fenced compound.



18                 Verizon's equipment at grade would



19  consist of a steel platform probably 9 and a half



20  feet by 16 feet.  On that platform they would



21  house three cabinets, two of those being radio



22  cabinets.  A third cabinet being a radio -- I'm



23  sorry, a battery backup rack.



24                 On the platform itself would be a



25  generator, a 20 kW generator which serves as a
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� 1  backup generation source for their equipment



 2  strictly to fuel, or to back up the generator --



 3  I'm sorry, the radio batteries.  And that



 4  generator is proposed as diesel right now.



 5                 It should be noted that the town



 6  public safety is also proposing to use this



 7  facility.  Currently fire, police and EMS would



 8  like to install each a 7-foot VHF antenna at the



 9  very top of the tower at a mounting height of 150.



10  They're also proposing 2 microwave dishes 2 feet



11  in diameter, again at a mounting feet of 150.



12  Public safety is also showing to be installing



13  another 7-foot VHF antenna as a spare at the



14  75-foot at center as well as a ten-foot antenna at



15  the 95-foot mounting height.



16                 Everything would be concealed



17  within the branches of the monopine.  When I say,



18  concealed, the antennas would not extrude out past



19  the branches themselves.



20                 I think that pretty much covers the



21  layout of the site plan and the compound.  I turn



22  it back to the councilmembers.



23                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Again,



24  if anyone who has come in and has not signed up,



25  there's a sign-up sheet next to the podium.
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� 1                 I will now call from those who have



 2  signed up, and I apologize in advance if I



 3  mispronounce your name.



 4                 The first person on the list is Bob



 5  Lessler. Bob Lessler.



 6                 ROBERT LESSLER:  Thank you.  I do



 7  have a written copy of my remarks.  I don't know



 8  if it's appropriate to offer those to you, or just



 9  go verbal.



10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.  You can.



11                 ROBERT LESSLER:  Good evening.  My



12  name is Bob Lessler.  I live at 55 Gate Ridge Road



13  in Easton.  I am a member of our town's board of



14  selectmen.  I've served in that capacity almost



15  continuously since 1997.



16                 Almost from the start of my time on



17  the board of selectmen the issue of no or poor



18  cellphone coverage over vast swaths of our town



19  has been a problem.  That's why I'm very pleased



20  to have the Siting Council here today to conduct a



21  hearing on whether to authorize a cell tower to



22  serve our community, and that's why I am pleased



23  to offer my enthusiastic endorsement to the



24  proposal for the cell tower on the Morehouse Road



25  property.
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� 1                 Even in my first years on the board



 2  of selectmen everyone in Easton understood that we



 3  had inadequate cellphone coverage in town.  The



 4  difference between then and now is that then



 5  people viewed cellphones as a novelty or a toy.



 6                 Many people felt that we didn't



 7  need to expand cellphone coverage just so a few



 8  people could have, quote, unquote, the newest



 9  thing, particularly if it meant having an ugly,



10  possibly unhealthy tower in our midst.  Today



11  people understand cellphone coverage, if not truly



12  a necessity, is woven into the fabric of virtually



13  everyone's everyday life.  Today most Eastonites



14  acknowledge that cellphone are ubiquitous and



15  elemental.



16                 In preparing for tonight's meeting



17  I looked over some letters and public comments I



18  made 15 or so years ago when this battle raged as



19  a private landowner offered their property for a



20  cell tower.  Attitudes do seem to have softed



21  based on my conversations with folks more



22  recently.



23                 Then many people felt



24  comfortable taking or leaving the idea of better



25  cellphone coverage.  People were more concerned
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� 1  about the impact of a cell tower on community



 2  visuals, how cellphones made people in Easton feel



 3  too modern, that the absence of decent cellphone



 4  coverage said something about our community



 5  remaining a smaller place, a quiet place and an



 6  oasis from contemporary living.



 7                 And of course, people were and



 8  remained worried about the possible health effects



 9  of the cell tower, and I'm sure there are some who



10  still feel that way today.  Indeed I suspect you



11  will hear disproportionately from those holding



12  those sentiments tonight.



13                 However, I'm here to tell you that



14  this -- that we need this expanded coverage.  Most



15  people today want this expanded coverage and we



16  deserve this expanded coverage for Easton.  Today



17  it's not just a matter of having a modern



18  convenience.  It's a matter of great public health



19  and safety concern.



20                 It is unacceptable in 2017 for a



21  town to resist opportunities for improved



22  cellphone coverage when it can be reasonably



23  accommodated.  We must ensure that when there is



24  an emergency help can be summoned.



25                 I can recall back in the -- I think
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� 1  it was the late 1990s when a man was stricken by a



 2  heart attack at Veteran's Park here in town.  By



 3  the time help was summoned in this early cellphone



 4  era in a part of town where there was no cellphone



 5  coverage it was too late, and he died.



 6                 Now this proposed tower probably



 7  won't provide coverage to Veteran's Park, but it



 8  will reach the Morehouse Road property where most



 9  of our athletic fields are housed, and it will



10  reach most of our other public spaces in town.



11                 Once this tower is built a person



12  in a similar health emergency would have a much



13  better chance of being saved because help could be



14  contacted more quickly.  As a town official I



15  think it would be malpractice for me not to



16  support the chance to make that happen.



17                 Just as people in an earlier era



18  got used to electric wires running high above



19  their heads, and just as people came to accept



20  drainage grades in roads, today people must accept



21  cellphone towers.  Hopefully someday soon new



22  technology, less obtrusive technology will replace



23  these unsightly towers.



24                 Indeed our board of selectmen spent



25  about a year studying that very option before we
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� 1  agreed to enter our agreement with Homeland



 2  Towers.  What we learned, much to our chagrin, was



 3  that such technology isn't there yet.  Still we



 4  hope we can camouflage this tower so it fits into



 5  the skyline in a somewhat less objectionable way.



 6                 So here we are.  If this site is



 7  suitable and this proposal is sound based on the



 8  parameters that govern your commission please



 9  support the construction of this cell tower and



10  allow the project to go forward as soon as



11  possible.



12                 Thank you very much.



13                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



14  Joseph -- is it Paczek?  And if you could spell



15  your name for the stenographer?  Appreciate it.



16                 JOSEPH PACZEK:  Good evening.



17  First name is Joseph, last name is Paczek,



18  P-a-c-z-e-k.  I'm a resident of Easton for going



19  on three years now.  I live on Reilly Road just



20  off of Morehouse.



21                 I'm going to make a statement



22  briefly as a father and as a neighbor of somebody



23  who lives on Reilly Road.  First would be the



24  father.  My son is passing into an age very



25  shortly where he will be driving a vehicle.
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� 1                 And once again, I apologize.  I



 2  don't have a prepared speech.  What I'm going to



 3  come up with is going to be very less eloquent



 4  than what he had come up with.  So I just want to



 5  apologize for that in advance.



 6                 There are a lot of wild animals in



 7  the town, which is one of the beauties of this



 8  town.  I love -- love it here.  I absolutely love



 9  it.  I came from Norwalk.  One of the reasons



10  we moved here is because everybody in Norwalk



11  seems to think a fence is the answer to solving



12  your neighborhood problems.



13                 I love the fact that I have acres



14  between me and my neighbor.  I love the fact that



15  my neighbors look out for me.  I love the fact



16  that I look out for my neighbor.  My son will be



17  driving eventually soon on the streets of Easton,



18  and if an animal were to come out in front of him



19  and if he were to swerve away from the animal and



20  hit a tree, I would feel absolutely horrible that



21  he could not pick up a phone to contact emergency,



22  or anybody that would be able to come to help him



23  out, or for any instruction that he would need.



24  So that's just speaking as a father.



25                 As a neighbor, recently there was
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� 1  an accident last winter where I could mention the



 2  name.  Is it okay to mention the name of my



 3  neighbor?



 4                 THE CHAIRMAN:  It's up to you.



 5                 JOSEPH PACZEK:  Ann Marie Logan.



 6  She was outside.  She happened to look down at the



 7  front of her stoop and noticed a weed.  She is an



 8  elderly lady.  Went to go get the weed, fell over,



 9  broke her hip, broke her arm, broke her leg.



10                 It took her approximately two



11  hours -- luckily her door was left open.  It took



12  her approximately two hours to drag herself into



13  her home.  When she got into her home she reached



14  over for her purse, being that it was the closest



15  object that was near her that could possibly give



16  her any kind of communication.  Reached in for her



17  cellphone, and guess what?  No signal.



18                 She had to muster up the courage to



19  drag herself over to her kitchen which was



20  probably about another hour to an hour and a half



21  where she finally was able to call for an EMT to



22  come by and to help her.  Nobody should have to



23  suffer like that.



24                 I understand the concerns people



25  have about the health issues, but as he had
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� 1  mentioned earlier, it's not a novelty anymore.  It



 2  really is a lifeline, and that's basically all I



 3  would like to say.



 4                 Thank you very much for your time



 5  and I appreciate you holding this hearing.



 6                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, and you



 7  don't have to apologize.  You're very eloquent.



 8                 JOSEPH PACZEK:  Well, thank you.



 9  Thank you very much.



10                 THE CHAIRMAN:  The next speaker is



11  Gowan Dacey, and if you could spell the last name,



12  too.  Thank you.



13                 GOWAN DACEY:  Good evening.  My



14  name is Gowan Dacey.  Last name is spelled



15  D-a-c-e-y.  I live on Redding Road in Easton,



16  along with my wife and four children.



17                 Before I get into what I intended



18  to say to the commission, and thank you for being



19  here and holding this hearing, I have to interject



20  a comment about what one of our selectmen had to



21  say just two persons prior to my speaking.



22                 Mr. Lessler said that most people



23  in town want this, or want good cellphone



24  coverage.  I don't know if you know this or not,



25  but there has not been a referendum of any kind on
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� 1  the question at hand.  So a statement like that is



 2  absolutely conjecture on his part and you should



 3  not consider it as fact.  It simply is not fact.



 4  I cannot say whether most people are against it or



 5  for it.  Nobody can, because there has been a



 6  referendum of any kind.



 7                 And I'm puzzled.  I mean, the



 8  speaker just before me spoke about a coverage



 9  issue or two, but I'm very puzzled.  We live in



10  the southwestern part of Easton right at the



11  Fairfield border.  We, all of us in my family have



12  Verizon, and the coverage is very good there.



13                 The coverage is very good on the



14  fields at Morehouse.  I happen to be a referee for



15  our soccer league in town, and I wouldn't do that.



16  I wouldn't volunteer, nor would I want children to



17  recreate there if the coverage was nonexistent,



18  and it isn't.



19                 I've had instances where I've had



20  injured players and I've had to oversee calling



21  for their care, and it has come very quickly



22  because there was coverage and it was fine and the



23  help came very quickly.



24                 I keep hearing people say that



25  coverage is spotty or even nonexistent in Easton.
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� 1  Well, I've seen the coverage maps that were



 2  presented prior to this hearing and perhaps you



 3  saw it earlier today.  But one of the areas that



 4  claim to be of very poor coverage is exactly where



 5  I live.



 6                 I'm not on a hill.  Redding Road is



 7  a flat major thoroughfare in Easton and the



 8  coverage is great there.  I'm not sure that what



 9  you're hearing about spotty or nonexistent



10  coverage is entirely accurate.



11                 But the point I wanted to bring up



12  to you is to read to you a letter that I wrote to



13  our local newspaper in early March concerning the



14  cell tower and how our town has approached it, at



15  least from the board of selectmen's perspective.



16                 The letter reads, at their



17  February 16th board of selectmen meeting, the



18  board of selectmen unanimously voted to lower the



19  previously contracted Homeland Towers rent over a



20  minimum of a ten-year lease term.



21                 The initial reduction is 10 percent



22  with a 33 percent reduction in the prescribed



23  annual incremental increases that will eventually



24  reduce Homeland Towers rent by 18 percent.  Now



25  that was the rent that they initially agreed upon.
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� 1                 Easton Courier readers know that



 2  Homeland Towers is the company chosen unilaterally



 3  by the board of selectmen to construct a hideous



 4  potential health hazard in the form of a cell



 5  tower on Easton's Morehouse Road property, a cell



 6  tower that was vigorously opposed by a majority of



 7  attendants at public meetings and hearings.



 8                 In the face of perhaps Easton's



 9  worst financial crisis the board of selectmen



10  simply folded at a rent reduction request made by



11  Homeland Towers who claimed that market conditions



12  merited a change in their contract with no



13  consideration offered to Easton in return.  The



14  BOS action only benefits Homeland Towers.  It goes



15  on some other stuff, but that's the meat of what I



16  wrote.



17                 And I think this points out this



18  reduction of rent.  And the reduction of rent, as



19  I understand it, was occasion by the fact that



20  Verizon was unwilling to pay the rent that



21  Homeland Towers originally proposed to them.  And



22  Homeland Towers went to our selectmen and said, if



23  we don't get a rent decrease we're not going to be



24  able to successfully manage this tower from a



25  financial standpoint.
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� 1                 It points to me, folks, that we're



 2  dealing with a dying technology, one that is



 3  turning out to be a financial albatross and there



 4  will be other -- there are technologies coming up.



 5  I see them every day as I drive around Easton,



 6  these little relay boxes on the towers all on the



 7  phone poles all over town.  Those work.  They give



 8  you coverage wherever you are on your cellphone



 9  because you're near them.



10                 I'm afraid that this -- as you can



11  guess, I'm against the cell tower because I think



12  it represents a last gasp of a dying technology,



13  one that we shouldn't put up to make our town so



14  much less beautiful than it is.



15                 Thank you.



16                 THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all the



17  people that we have on the sign-up list.  Is --



18  oh, I'm sorry.  I didn't see you.  Mr. Becker,



19  sorry.



20                 JEFF BECKER:  That's okay.  I'm



21  Jeff Becker, 5 Cedarhill Road.  I was here earlier



22  for the whole presentation and I understand some



23  of the technology, and having worked as an



24  engineer.



25                 I was told by someone who was
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� 1  running for elected office that he was told that



 2  Verizon wanted to get out of their contracts on



 3  these towers because the technology has moved



 4  along.  I wonder how this tower can be cost



 5  justified since much of the coverage is for the



 6  animals in the reservoir lands.



 7                 I had someone drive from Westport



 8  all the way to my house, which is a mile from



 9  here, and they came through the reservoir area on



10  136 where it crosses 58.  Never lost signal,



11  didn't lose signal at the corner of Center Road



12  and 136.  They got all the way up 136 to Orchard



13  down to Bibbons to my house, never lost signal.



14                 Many of these phones now are



15  enabled so that they will auto switch between cell



16  coverage and data networks.  And so I'm not sure



17  how much of this tower is really needed.



18                 I ask the commission a question.



19  Does this tower need any review from the FAA or



20  anyone else since it's in the flightpath from New



21  York airports?  What happens as the mature trees



22  in the area grew up in the signal path, since as I



23  know most of these signals are severely attenuated



24  by leaf coverage?



25                 When I left here this afternoon I





                            24

� 1  drove up to the school because I wanted to see



 2  where that balloon was.  You can't see it from



 3  anywhere until you get to the school.  And so if



 4  the tree coverage attenuates the signal, how is



 5  that signal going to get to the town hall, which I



 6  thought was part of the desire here?  It's funny.



 7  When I'm in town hall I see people on their



 8  phones.



 9                 And what happens if the trees grow



10  in that signal path?  Does the town then have to



11  go out and take the tops off?  If I can't see the



12  balloon from town hall and I can't see it from the



13  town garage, how will we get service there?  I'm



14  still not convinced there isn't a better way to do



15  this service as the phones have increased their



16  ability to capture single and antennas clearly



17  have been improved over time.



18                 You know, I was asking the question



19  about bonding.  If Homeland builds this tower and



20  Verizon abandons their lease, who is required to



21  take the tower down?  Are they required to post a



22  bond?  Not a bond based on today's cost, but a



23  bond with a rider that causes the bond to be



24  increased over time?



25                 And what happens if the Town
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� 1  suddenly decides since the signal doesn't get down



 2  here to raise the height of the tower?  It's



 3  already in, and suddenly the tower that the



 4  townspeople -- many of whom still don't want,



 5  because many of us really like the way the town



 6  looks.  We don't really want an even taller tower.



 7                 I mean, as it was said earlier, I



 8  believe this tower will tower 70 feet above the



 9  treeline.  That's pretty tall, and it sounds like



10  the commission agrees that it's pretty ugly if it



11  will look like a fake tree.



12                 Those are all my comments.  Thank



13  you.



14                 THE CHAIRMAN:  I think now I have



15  everybody who signed up.  Is there anybody here



16  who has not spoken who wishes to speak?



17                 (No response.)



18                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I think



19  Attorney Baldwin has answers to some of the



20  questions that were posed at the prior hearing.



21                 MR. BALDWIN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



22  Just a few, I think, homework assignments that we



23  talked about during the afternoon's session, one



24  with respect to the location of the facility and



25  with respect to the type of tower.
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� 1                 As we've discussed during those



 2  proceedings, Mr. Vergati did have an opportunity



 3  to speak with the First Selectman following the



 4  afternoon session.  I just thought we would report



 5  back very quickly on those conversations so that



 6  we'd have that information on the record for you.



 7                 THE WITNESS (Vergati):  Thank you,



 8  Ken.



 9                 So there were two questions raised



10  by councilmembers, one being the design of the



11  facility, monopole versus monopine, stealth



12  monopine.  First Selectman Dunsby said he would



13  certainly consider the option for the design.  He



14  would certainly also discuss it with town



15  officials, be it board of selectmen and P and Z.



16                 The second note that was made was



17  about the potential of moving the compound itself



18  out of the wooded area into the corner of the



19  field.  The First Selectman Adam Dunsby had



20  expressed his preference to keep the facility



21  where it is in the woods.  He felt that the



22  screening at the base of the tower with the trees,



23  existing trees that would remain would offer



24  screening for any equipment at the base only



25  because they weren't quite sure from a land use or
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� 1  development perspective how those fields, or open



 2  fields would be utilized in the future.  And he



 3  felt that a tower located where it currently is



 4  would be the best option to stay and remain where



 5  it is.



 6                 THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.



 7                 I'm now going to close the hearing



 8  since we don't have any additional speakers, but



 9  I'd like to announce that briefs or proposed



10  findings of fact may be filed with the Council by



11  either party no later than July 20, 2017.  The



12  submission of briefs or proposed findings of fact



13  are not required by the Council.  Rather, we leave



14  it to the choice of the parties.



15                 Anyone who has not become a party,



16  but who desires to make his or her views known to



17  the Council may file written statements with the



18  Council within 30 days of the date hereof.  The



19  Council will issue draft findings of fact, and



20  thereafter parties may identify errors or



21  inconsistencies between the Council's draft



22  findings of fact and the record, however no new



23  information, no new evidence, no argument, no



24  reply briefs without our permission are permitted.



25                 Copies of this transcript of this
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� 1  hearing and also of this afternoon's hearing will



 2  be filed at the Easton and Fairfield Town Clerk's



 3  offices.  And I hereby declare the hearing



 4  adjourned, and thank you all for your



 5  participation.



 6                 (Whereupon, the above proceedings



 7  were concluded at 7:31 p.m.)
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� 1                      CERTIFICATE



 2



 3       I hereby certify that the foregoing 29 pages



 4  are a complete and accurate computer-aided



 5  transcription of my original verbatim notes taken



 6  of the Public Hearing in Re:  Docket No. 473,



 7  APPLICATION FROM HOMELAND TOWERS LLC AND CELLCO



 8  PARTNERSHIP D/B/A VERIZON WIRELESS FOR A



 9  CERTIFICATE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COMPATIBILITY AND



10  PUBLIC NEED FOR THE CONSTRUCTION, MAINTENANCE AND



11  OPERATION OF A TELECOMMUNICATION FACILITY LOCATED



12  AT 515 MOREHOUSE ROAD IN EASTON, CONNECTICUT,



13  which was held before ROBIN STEIN, Chairman, at



14  the Easton Public Library, Community Room, 691



15  Morehouse Road, Easton, Connecticut, June 20,



16  2017.



17



18                 ____________________________



19                 Robert G. Dixon, CVR-M 857



20                 Notary Public



21                 BCT Reporting, LLC



22                 PO Box 1774



23                 Bristol, Connecticut  06011



24                 My Commission Expires:  6/30/2020



25





                            30

�

